

THE COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS COMMISSION ON LESBIAN, GAY, BISEXUAL, TRANSGENDER, QUEER, AND QUESTIONING YOUTH

# FY2021 REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS

JULY 1, 2020 - JUNE 30, 2021



This document is the executive summary and special reports from the Commission's full 2021 annual report. You can find the full version starting on July 1, 2020, at <a href="https://www.mass.gov/annual-recommendations">https://www.mass.gov/annual-recommendations</a>

**Recommended citation:** Massachusetts Commission on Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer, and Questioning Youth. (2020). *Massachusetts Commission on LGBTQ Youth: 2021 Report and Recommendations*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.mass.gov/annual-recommendations">https://www.mass.gov/annual-recommendations</a>

**Contributors**: Corey Prachniak-Rincón, Director and lead author; Jordan Meehan, Policy Coordinator and secondary author; Sasha Goodfriend, Chair and author of introduction letter; Val Leiter, Data Consultant and lead author of data report; Adam Hunter, Policy Fellow and lead author of family acceptance report; Dennis Dacarett-Galeano, Feng Yi Chew, Caroline Conena, Elisa Glubok Gonzalez, Jessica Hillman, Kirsten Kuhn, Rory Moore, Peter Orta, Emily Popky, and Ashley Welch, Policy Fellows and content authors; and Molly Wexler-Romig, Sydney Wexler, Meg Cummings, Ev Gilbert, and Sinead Garvey, editorial and content assistance.

**Acknowledgements**: The authors thank the Commission members (listed in Appendix C), youth, consultants, agency liaisons, community partners, and others who offered their feedback and opinions that contributed to this report.

**About Us:** The Massachusetts Commission on Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer, and Questioning (LGBTQ) Youth is established by law as an independent agency of the Commonwealth to recommend to all branches of state government effective policies, programs, and resources for LGBTQ youth to thrive. Per its legislative authority, the Commission works closely with the agencies to which it issues nonbinding recommendations to receive their input and assist them in achieving the goals that the Commission has set. The Commission was originally founded as the Governor's Commission on Gay and Lesbian Youth in 1992 in response to high suicide rates among gay and lesbian young people, and was reestablished by the legislature as an independent commission in 2006 (Act of Jul. 1, 2006, Ch. 139 §4, codified in Mass. Gen. Laws Ch. 3 §67). Twenty-eight years after the creation of the original Governor's Commission, it remains the first and only such statewide commission in the country.

**Contact Us:** For print copies, permissions, and other inquiries, contact us at (617) 624-5495 or <a href="mailto:commission@ma-lgbtg.org">commission@ma-lgbtg.org</a>.

Facebook.com/masslgbtqyouth

Twitter @masslgbtqyouth

Instagram @masslgbtqyouth

http://mass.gov/cgly

# **Executive Summary**

The Massachusetts Commission on Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer, and Questioning (LGBTQ) Youth is an independent state agency first founded in 1992 as a governor's commission. The Commission was remade as an independent commission by the Legislature in 2006, with its role being provide expert advice to the Commonwealth of Massachusetts on how to improve services and decrease inequities facing LGBTQ youth. In keeping with its legislative requirements, the Commission is herein providing its annual report on the status of LGBTQ youth in the Commonwealth, as well as its policy recommendations, for the 2021 fiscal year.

This document begins with special reports on the COVID-19 pandemic and on new data regarding transgender youth in Massachusetts, both of which present novel research. Following those reports are the Commission's core recommendations to the Governor and Legislature, which it is statutorily obligated to present annually. These recommendations follow the four policy areas into which the Commission has divided its work for the past four years: inclusion in schools and with families, homelessness, the juvenile and criminal justice systems, and health. The section on inclusion includes a special report on family acceptance of LGBTQ youth, which was authored after convening a task force on the issue and holding listening sessions with youth and families across the state. Finally, this report issues details detailed recommendations to the 17 individual government entities with whom we currently hold such a relationship.

#### Special Report on COVID-19 and LGBTQ Youth

In March 2020, as the COVID-19 pandemic unfolded in Massachusetts and caused schools and workplaces to close, the Commission awarded \$18,000 in emergency grants to LGBTQ youth and organizations that serve them. All of the organizational grants went to organizations who were able to prioritize youth of color, and 90% of the individual grants went to youth of color. The Commission then followed up with all grant recipients to learn about their experiences and needs, both immediately and in the long-term. The Commission's research found that LGBTQ youth have been hit particularly hard by losing access to safe spaces at school and in the community; being forced to return to homes with families that do not know about or support their identities; having difficulties accessing care, particularly that which is LGBTQ-affirming; and facing severe socioeconomic fallout from losing jobs and housing, with national studies showing that LGBTQ people were especially likely to be impacted in this way by the pandemic.

In this special report, the Commission issues both short- and long-term recommendations to the state on how to both address the challenges caused by the pandemic and related shutdown in the lives of LGBTQ youth, and also how to improve underlying conditions to prevent such disastrous results from arising again, even if and when the state faces future pandemics. While some of these recommendations are new and reflect changed circumstances brought about by COVID-19, many mirror long-standing recommendations of the Commission that are simply made more vital by the current circumstances.

## New Data on Transgender Youth in Massachusetts

The Commission is providing in this report, for the first time, new data on gender identity and expression based on the most recent iterations of the Massachusetts Youth Risk Behavior Survey (MYRBS). This report shines new light into the specific challenges facing transgender youth, a population that faces more severe health and education inequities across the board when compared even to other LGBTQ students. This data analysis provides even more evidence on the need for additional support for transgender youth across the state. The Commonwealth has recently added, and seen defended at the ballot box, various legal protections for the transgender community. These data both justify the need for such laws and show that legal changes alone are not enough without accompanying social and cultural changes that will make spaces safer and more welcoming for transgender and gender-nonconforming youth.

	Transgender Students	Other LGBTQ Students	Non-LGBTQ Students <sup>1</sup>
Skipped school in past month because felt unsafe***	28.5	9.1	3.5
Threatened or injured with weapon at school***	22.6	6.6	3.9
Made mostly As and Bs in school***	60.9	67.7	72.8
Have a physical disability***	24.5	16.8	11.1
Cannot talk to parents or teachers about important topics***	18.5	13.3	9.1
Made a suicide attempt in the past year***	27.2	16.6	4.7
Have ever used heroin***	15.3	3.4	1.0
Currently use e-cigarettes*	30.5	21.8	20.1

<sup>\*</sup> p<.05; \*\*p<.01; \*\*\* p<.001

#### Increasing Inclusion Research and Recommendations

Recommendations to the Governor and Legislature on increasing inclusion:

- 1. Provide basic LGBTQ competency training to all state employees and contractors.
- 2. Support the interagency collaboration to address family rejection of LGBTQ youth.
- 3. Strengthen protections against bullying of LGBTQ youth.
- 4. Adopt policies that recognize gender identity diversity in state workplaces.
- 5. Implement LGBTQ-inclusive curriculum in public schools.

The Commission has been deeply involved since its inception on increasing inclusion within schools. The 2017 Massachusetts Youth Risk Behavior Survey (MYRBS) results show that LGBTQ students are still 70% more likely to experience bullying than non-LGBTQ students, and are twice as likely to be threatened or injured with a weapon at school. These statistics among other risk factors are likely contributors to LGBTQ students also being 3.5 times more likely to skip school due to feeling unsafe and 3.9 times more likely to have attempted suicide in the previous year. Additionally, many of these disparities are even higher for racial and ethnic minorities, showing that much work is needed to ensure the safety of schools for LGBTQ students of color.

To address these disparities, the Commission reviewed the literature on professional development programs designed to increase the efficacy of educator intervention in anti-LGBTQ bullying and improve school climate. The Commission's research concluded that LGBTQ training for school staff increases educator's knowledge of LGBTQ student experiences, awareness of the impacts of harmful or supportive behavior, and positive beliefs about LGBTQ youth. Training participant's efficacy in intervention also improves, and many educators report an increase in behaviors to interrupt bias-based behavior. All of these together contribute to a more positive school climate for LGBTQ student when educators participate in training, which is a major protective factor against the aforementioned behavior and health risks. The Commission's research in this area also identified opportunities for improvement in LGBTQ training programs; related recommendations to training providers are included in that section of the report.

Since 1992, the Commission has co-produced the Safe Schools Program for LGBTQ Students (SSP) with the Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education (DESE), with a primary focus on providing school districts and educators with professional development training. In FY 2018 and FY 2019 alone, SSP conducted approximately 300 training sessions for educators or school district personnel in 127 distinct districts, with an annual average of over 100 technical assistance sessions ranging from guidance over the phone to in-person advanced workshops. In a review of over 1,300 evaluation surveys completed by participants between December 2016 and January 2019, the Commission found that 49.75% rated the training as "Excellent" with another 50% rating the training as "Good" or "Very good," indicating a high level of satisfaction with the program. Additionally, 96% of the participants reported learning to better understand the experiences of LGBTQ students and families, and 89% said they would change their practices or policies based on what they learned.

More recently, the Commission has delved deeper into examining inclusion within families, given the key role that family acceptance or rejection plays in the lives of LGBTQ youth. This work is highlighted in a special report that discusses the formation of the Commission's Family Acceptance Task Force and the conducting of listening sessions across the state. The Commission issues therein specific recommendations to increase family acceptance of LGBTQ youth, an area in which the state government can play a critical role in training personnel who interact with families, reaching families themselves through public service announcements and events, and funding organizations that work with families, particularly in underserved communities and regions.

#### Ending Homelessness Research and Recommendations

Recommendations to the Governor and Legislature on ending homelessness:

- 1. Improve access to state IDs for youth experiencing homelessness and gendernonconforming youth.
- 2. Increase services for youth at risk for or experiencing homelessness.
- 3. Create a bill of rights for people experiencing homelessness.
- 4. Increase LGBTQ participation as youth ambassadors and respondents to the Youth Count.
- 5. Implement policies to prevent families and individuals from experiencing homelessness.
- 6. Promote best and promising practices for serving LGBTQ youth with providers of services for youth at risk for or experiencing homelessness.

Since the Commission restructured to focus its work on areas particularly affecting LGBTQ youth of color, it has been working in coalition with other organizations to address the major epidemic of youth homelessness. Corroborating the 2017 MYRBS data point that LGBTQ students are 2.8 times more likely to experience homelessness, the 2019 Massachusetts Youth Count found that 24.7% of homeless youth and young adults surveyed identified as LGBTQ. Furthermore, at least 47% of those respondents identified as Black, Latinx, Native American, Asian, or Pacific Islander.

The report on homelessness below details the factors leading to homelessness and housing instability for LGBTQ youth, with the leading cause being familial rejection, followed by exiting or aging out of foster care, which can also be closely linked to family rejection. LGBTQ youth are disproportionately affected by other causes of homelessness such as juvenile justice involvement, skipping school because they feel unsafe, and personal or parent substance use, and they experience other factors such as family homelessness. The report also examines experiences of LGBTQ youth, and finds that compared to other youth experiencing homelessness, they are more likely to sleep in a car or outside, and less likely to stay in a shelter; are four times more likely to engage in survival sex; and are three times more likely to be living with HIV. These among other dire statistics illustrate the necessity of efforts to reduce LGBTQ homelessness and improve the provision of services to homeless LGBTQ youth.

The full report describes the progress that has been made in Massachusetts, including the Baker administration's 2018 *Massachusetts State Plan to End Youth Homelessness* and Boston's 2019 plan *Rising to the Challenge*. The Commission's recommendations echo some of the goals laid out in these plans and expands upon them, with a special section outlining best practices for providers to best support LGBTQ youth experiencing homelessness.

#### Advancing Justice Research and Recommendations

Recommendations to the Governor and Legislature on advancing justice:

- 1. Increase collection of data on sexual orientation and gender identity to identify and reduce disparities throughout the juvenile and criminal justice systems.
- 2. Limit the use of force by law enforcement and correctional officers.
- 3. Decriminalize consensual sexual relations among parties close in age and issue guidance on reporting consensual sexual relations between minors.
- 4. Adapt the Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity or Expression Guiding Principles developed by the Juvenile Detention Alternative Initiative (JDAI)'s Special Populations Work Group.
- 5. Study the impacts and benefits of decriminalizing sex work.
- 6. Improve prison conditions for incarcerated LGBTQ and intersex individuals.
- 7. Protect undocumented LGBTQ youth.
- 8. Raise the age of the juvenile justice system to include 18-to 20-year-olds.
- 9. Support legislative initiatives to improve the juvenile justice system.

LGBTQ youth are twice as likely to enter the juvenile system as their non-LGBTQ peers.<sup>2</sup> LGBTQ youth of color face even starker disparities and comprise a staggering estimated 85% of LGBTQ youth in the justice system.<sup>3</sup> Transgender individuals are nearly twice as likely to have been incarcerated as other LGBQ people, with transgender people of color reporting a rate of past incarceration four times higher than other LGBQ people.<sup>4</sup> The Commission also knows, from its own data analysis as presented in the data report below, that LGBTQ youth (particularly transgender youth and youth of color) are especially likely to face risk factors such as truancy out of fear of attending school, being involved in bullying and fights, and experiencing homelessness, all of which are drivers of justice systems involvement.

The overrepresentation of LGBTQ youth of color in the juvenile and criminal systems also reflects the racial disparities faced by all people, regardless of LGBTQ identity, involved in these systems. One national study found that as compared to White youth, Black youth are four times more likely to be incarcerated, Native American youth nearly three times as likely, and Latinx youth 1.5 times as likely.<sup>5</sup> It is therefore deeply troubling, but not surprising, that an estimated 85% of LGBTQ youth in the justice system are youth of color.<sup>6</sup> Experiences of discrimination that disproportionately affect and result in justice involvement for LGBTQ youth, particularly LGBTQ youth of color, parallel vulnerabilities that result in victimization, abuse, and further trauma within the justice-system<sup>7</sup>.

To combat these disparities, the Commission has worked closely with many state agencies and entities in Massachusetts to establish more equitable state policies within the juvenile justice system. The Commission has also worked in coalition with community organizations such as Citizens for Juvenile Justice to advance legislation to further reform the juvenile justice system and improve the lives and conditions of LGBTQ individuals involved in the juvenile and adult criminal justice system. While the Department of Youth Services (DYS) has made much progress

over the past several years on being a safer and more affirming place for LGBTQ youth, the adult criminal justice system has not made such strides. Furthermore, both the juvenile and adult systems can only do so much to prevent youth from actually *entering* these systems. Decreasing the incarceration of LGBTQ youth and youth of color in particular will also require law reform that is focused on equity and anti-racism, and on dismantling the structural factors that lead to the excessive incarceration of these populations. Finally, if the Commonwealth is to take these issues seriously, it is critical that we have more data on LGBTQ populations in the justice systems.

#### Improving Health Research and Recommendations

Recommendations to the Governor and Legislature on improving health:

- 1. Ensure that comprehensive, age-appropriate, and LGBTQ-inclusive sexual health education is taught in every school district and supported with adequate funding.
- 2. Support HIV prevention and treatment services for LGBTQ youth, which are particularly critical for LGBTQ youth of color.
- 3. Improve access to critical reproductive and sexual health treatment and services.
- 4. Improve the quality and availability of mental healthcare.
- 5. Create a legal framework for supervised consumption sites.

The Commission's recommendations on health have historically placed a large focus on sexual health, as this is an area that consistently affects LGBTQ youth disproportionately. Despite a downward trend in HIV infection rates among the LGBTQ population at large, certain groups such as young people, people of color, and transgender people continue to be disparately affected. Potential causes of higher HIV rates include riskier sexual behavior and less frequent use of effective STI prevention methods, pointing to a need for LGBTQ-inclusive sexual health education. However, LGBTQ students are less likely to report learning about condom use or STI prevention in school, and only 18% of them receive sex education that is inclusive of LGBTQ identities. The Improving Health section then reviews several available health curricula that meet standards of inclusivity and medical accuracy.

The report goes on to describe other areas of health where LGBTQ youth are especially impacted. With regard to sexual victimization, they were 3 times more likely to report being hurt physically by a partner than non-LGBTQ youth. They engage in heroin use at 5.8 times the rate of non-LGBTQ youth, and use more intensely, putting them more at risk for HIV as well. LGBTQ youth also continue to face high rates of suicidality, in that they are 3.9 times more likely to attempt suicide as non-LGBTQ youth, with even higher rates among multiracial youth, sexual minority girls, transgender youth, and youth who are questioning their gender or sexuality in particular. Finally, eating disorders are a growing concern among LGBTQ youth, with 42% of diagnosed men identifying as gay or bisexual, and 71% of straight transgender youth reporting an eating disorder diagnosis.

Along with the recommendations in the Increasing Inclusion section, which can reduce harmful stigma leading to these health disparities, this part of the report details several areas where strategies are needed to improve health among LGBTQ youth populations. These include a lack of LGBTQ competence among healthcare providers, leading to negative encounters with medical professionals—at 31% of transgender people, a major barrier to accessing care—and a crisis of insurance coverage for mental and behavioral healthcare combined with prohibitively high costs. The Commission also calls for greater awareness of and support for transgender healthcare, in particular affordable access to medical transition related needs, as well as a sufficient quantity of providers specializing in mental health who are able to support youth through social transition and detect signs of abuse or other concerns. Among all areas of care, another area of need stressed by the report is a strengthening of confidentiality in healthcare systems overall.

#### Agency Recommendations

In addition to the core recommendations noted above – which require legislation, executive action, and/or interagency collaboration – the Commission has also issued unique and extensive recommendations to 17 government entities in the state. These recommendations are the result of relationships developed between the Commission and agencies through a liaison system and, as much as is possible, represent shared goals rather than the perspective of the Commission alone. These recommendations tend to focus on the topics of staff and vendor trainings, increasing LGBTQ-inclusive data collection, crafting LGBTQ nondiscrimination and inclusion policies, and conducting outreach and providing resources to the LGBTQ youth population.

# **Letter from Commission Leadership**

June 18, 2020

This past weekend would have been the 50th anniversary of Boston Pride, a march that started with 30 people walking down the sidewalks of Boston on the Anniversary of the Stonewall riots, a protest against police brutality led by black and brown transgender and gender-nonconforming people. This year, instead of the traditional Pride parade down Boston's main streets, thousands of people joined in solidarity at Franklin Park to bring Pride back to its roots. Following the lead of black trans activists, the LGBTQ+ community and allies marched against police brutality through the streets of Roxbury and chanted in unison: Black Trans Lives Matter. Amidst Boston Pride's 50th anniversary, the indefinite pandemic, and the growing Black Lives Matter movement, we know that our mission to advise the Commonwealth on how to improve services and decrease inequities facing LGBTQ youth is more important than ever.

When the emergency shut down began due to the COVID-19 pandemic, we knew that LGBTQ youth would be disproportionately impacted by social isolation, job loss, inability to access critical mental and physical health services, and more. We are incredibly proud of the Commission's youth leadership who immediately began hosting virtual Gender & Sexuality Alliance (GSA) meetings to bring LGBTQ youth together to connect, cope, and build community with one another. We awarded \$18,000 in emergency grants to queer youth and the organizations that serve them to combat the adverse impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on LGBTQ youth. We also created a COVID-19 resource page filled with helpful information for LGBTQ youth in Massachusetts. Still, we know the full impact of the pandemic has yet to be felt, and maintaining these services to a growing LGBTQ population will become even more of a challenge.

When the world rightfully erupted after the murder of George Floyd by a Minneapolis police officer in May, we joined the outcry against systemic racism and police brutality and thought of Tony McDade, a black trans man unjustly murdered by Tallahassee Police, making him at least the 14th transgender or gender non-conforming person to have been fatally shot or killed by other violent means, this year alone. We know these murders often are unreported, falling between the cracks of the intersections of racism, sexism, homophobia, transphobia, and more. In order to address the ongoing crisis, our governmental institutions – be they schools, executive agencies, law enforcement, or anything else – must be LGBTQ-competent and bias-free. The Commission's core recommendations outline steps to advance this work here in Massachusetts, issued to specific agencies throughout the report.

As Massachusetts' LBGTQ community reflects on the progress made over the last 50 years, we must double down our commitment to dismantling white supremacy, cis-sexism, and patriarchy within our work - starting with ourselves. Since 2016, the Commission has engaged racial justice consultants to develop a racial justice framework for our work. This has included training and workshops for our staff, members, and agency partners, and reviews of our policy and programmatic work. As the saying goes, "nothing about us without us," I'm pleased to say that our large commission body is more representative of our diverse LGBTQ community today than when I joined in 2014 in regards to race, ethnicity, gender identity, age, geography and more - but we still have a long way to go.

The Commission joins many of our partners to say #BlackLivesMatter, and we continue to commit ourselves to the action those words require. We are grateful to the many members of state government, nonprofit organizations, community coalitions, and others who weighed in to help shape this report. We look forward to partnering with all branches and levels of government in Massachusetts to advance these goals throughout the new fiscal year.

Sincerely,

Sasha Goodfriend She/Her/Hers

Chair, MA Commission on LGBTQ Youth

# Special Report on COVID-19 and LGBTQ Youth

Introductory Note - June 18, 2020

The Commission is presenting the following report amidst a continued pandemic that has had a disastrous impact for LGBTQ youth, and particularly LGBTQ youth of color, in the Commonwealth. We commend the frontline workers who have put their lives on the line during this time, including healthcare professionals and support personnel, but also those who have kept our supermarkets stocked, transportation running, and news reported. We also express our gratitude to so many across the state government who have supported LGBTQ youth specifically, and responded to the pandemic more generally, despite the challenges they have faced.

While the COVID-19 virus itself has most strongly impacted older adults, youth – who face little risk of death from the virus – have borne the brunt of the closure of services, schools, and workplaces that were justifiably shut down to reduce the spread of the virus. The state and federal governments have taken various steps to stem the economic impact of these closures, and while these steps have been promising, they are merely the tip of the iceberg of what is needed. Youth and young adults need rent bills canceled, loans paid or forgiven, missed educational opportunities replaced, and wages raised to help them recuperate all they have lost. In short, the day has come for the Commonwealth to begin repaying the incalculable cost that young people have paid during the pandemic and shutdown.

It would be impossible to present this report without first noting that the Commonwealth has elected not to collect sexual orientation and gender identity (SOGI) data in its work in measuring and responding to the pandemic. This decision has dealt irreparable harm to the community. Such an erasure of our identities not only sends the message that LGBTQ people do not matter, it also means that we will never truly know the depth and breadth of the pandemic's impact. With critical months having passed, it is impossible for this harm to be undone. But we can begin to reconcile for this inaction by taking seriously the stories of LGBTQ youth and adults – such as those collected herein – because with our decision to not collect SOGI data on the pandemic, stories (and careful, expert analysis thereof) are all that we have.

In other words, a lack of data that is of our own doing cannot serve as an excuse for our government to ignore the impact COVID-19 has had on LGBTQ people, particularly those of color. This report represents a small contribution to the long list of what must be done to aid the recovery, and to avoid a repeat of this disaster.

Corey Prachniak-Rincón

They/Them/Theirs

Director, Massachusetts Commission on LGBTQ Youth

#### I. Introduction

On March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization declared the outbreak of a novel coronavirus known as COVID-19 to be a global pandemic.<sup>8</sup> By May, the number of cases and deaths in Massachusetts alone had surpassed the official numbers in all of China, where the pandemic began.<sup>9,10</sup> While the virus itself has disproportionately infected and taken the lives of older adults, the socioeconomic impact of the steps to reduce the virus's transmission has uniquely and devastatingly harmed youth and young adults. This population has almost overnight seen their schools and colleges shuttered, their housing closed or made unaffordable, their safe social spaces and support systems erased, and their jobs disappear.

To this end, in March, the Commission issued \$18,000 in emergency grants to LGBTQ youth who were impacted by the pandemic as well as organizations that serve such youth, with 90% of grants going to LGBTQ youth of color. The Commission collected the stories of these youth to inform this report and the recommendations it includes. In sum, the Commission has found that the pandemic and the actions taken to contain it have disproportionately impacted LGBTQ youth for two reasons:

- LGBTQ youth have unique needs and challenges that have been exacerbated by the pandemic, including needing safe spaces like Gender-Sexuality Alliances at schools, which are now closed, and facing rejection and violence in many of their homes, where they are now forced to remain at all times; and
- LGBTQ youth face a wide range of disparities in areas such as homelessness and housing
  instability, juvenile, and adult criminal justice systems involvement, and physical and
  mental health issues that require specialized care, all factors that have been exacerbated
  and complicated by the pandemic.

"Our youth at Safe Homes said they need to have the food deliveries and burner phone donations continue. They said that they would like to see resources for trans youth and they want to know that we'll be back in our space together at some point soon! They're still sheltering at home with families who don't accept them or where it's not okay to be who they are and they're desperate to be back in welcoming, safe spaces. Some of our youth expressed feeling burnt out by all the virtual [services]."

- Safe Homes, organization grant recipient in Worcester, MA

To address these issues, as well as similar issues affecting many other marginalized populations, the response to COVID-19 must have both short- and long-term goals that are built around principles of equity, inclusion, and social change. Such change will not come from the federal government, where – since the start of the pandemic – the president has used racially-charged language to frame the pandemic, <sup>12</sup> blocked undocumented immigrants from accessing emergency services, <sup>13,14</sup> restricted access to sexual and reproductive healthcare, <sup>15,16</sup> and used the timing of the pandemic to remove LGBTQ protections for healthcare and social services access at the time when they are most needed. <sup>17,18</sup> The same anti-science and discriminatory attitudes that have driven the federal administration for the past three years both facilitated the spread of the pandemic and hampered the U.S.'s ability to productively contribute to the global response. The U.S. is losing whatever moral and political authority it may have had under previous administrations at the same time as other actors, such as the Communist Party of China (CPC), gain influence. <sup>19</sup> This is deeply concerning given the CPC's longstanding repression of LGBTQ and other human rights, <sup>20</sup> as well as influence over international media outlets such as TikTok to suppress LGBTQ rights around the globe. <sup>21</sup>

Given these circumstances, it has thus never been more important for the Commonwealth of Massachusetts to take action and leadership to advance an equitable and inclusive response to the pandemic that addresses the impact on marginalized populations, including LGBTQ people and people of color. The Commission implores the Commonwealth to listen to the voices of these populations and the organizations serving them, such as the Massachusetts Public Health Association's Task Force on Coronavirus and Equity.<sup>22</sup> In addition to taking immediate steps to support LGBTQ and other marginalized populations, including ensuring equity of stakeholders and LGBTQ-inclusive data collection, the Commission also recommends that the Commonwealth implement long-term changes, including:

- 1. Increasing funding for safe spaces for LGBTQ youth, such as drop-in programs, social programs, and GSAs;
- 2. Ending homelessness and housing instability, including by addressing issues of familial rejection of LGBTQ youth;
- 3. Supporting LGBTQ youth in state custody or care; and
- 4. Improving access to LGBTQ-affirming care through training and licensing requirements, as well as an expansion of telehealth and other services.

These recommendations are explained in greater detail below, as well as in our full annual policy report and recommendations, available at http://mass.gov/annual-recommendations.<sup>23</sup>

"The COVID-19 Relief grant gave our organization the ability to rapidly get out resources to LGBTQIA+ youth in our community as schools closed, parents jobs were closed or lost, and before EBT, IU and other state programs were able to have increased access. Since our regular programming closed along with everything else, we wanted to shift into emergency response to continue supporting the members of our community who seek safety, education and joy through the space we offer and programs we provide. This grant gave us an immediate and tangible way to continue to care for our community during an unprecedented moment."

– Finca Luna Búho, organizational grant recipient in Cheshire, MA

# II. Qualitative Data on LGBTQ Youth Experiences

In an effort to mitigate some of the hardships the LGBTQ youth community is likely to face due to the coronavirus, the Massachusetts Commission on LGBTQ Youth distributed \$18,000 in grants to LGBTQ youth and organizations that serve them in early March. Within two business days of making the application for funding available, the Commission received 44 individual applications and 14 organizational applicants, indicating the urgency and depth of the need. While all applicants met the qualifications for receiving grants, given funding limitations, the Commission was able to fulfill 20 individual requests and 7 organizational requests. Eighteen of the 20 individual grants went to youth of color, and the majority of the youth identified as transgender or gender-nonconforming. All seven organizational recipients indicated that these groups were among their priority populations.

The Commission interviewed grant recipients and performed a qualitative thematic analysis on their responses, focusing on the challenges and needs faced by LGBTQ youth of color, and a special consideration for transgender and gender-nonconforming youth of color. Several key themes emerged through this process. The three overarching themes were: (a) economic and housing insecurity, including paying bills, purchasing food and medications, and maintaining stable housing, (2) accessing health and social services, and (c) resilience and hope for the future.

"The coronavirus is going to highlight and pinpoint the way the system is allowing people like me to fall through the cracks. I am hoping positive change comes from this."

- Youth from Central Massachusetts

## A. Economic and Housing Instability

Two themes emerged from these interviews that are deeply intertwined with all other issues that the youth have identified: economic instability and housing instability. As has been outlined extensively in other sections of the recommendations, LGBTQ youth experience homelessness at much higher rates than heterosexual youth, and LGBTQ individuals are much more likely to live in poverty than heterosexual individuals.<sup>24</sup> These disparities are even greater for LGBTQ people of color and transgender and gender nonconforming individuals.<sup>25</sup> All of the youth interviewed reported concerns about their housing stability, financial stability, or both, indicating that this must be an area of high priority when addressing the impacts of the coronavirus, with particular attention being paid to the needs of LGBTQ youth of color.

Youth identified two common causes of housing and financial instability: the sudden closure of colleges and universities, which will be explored in more detail below, and the loss of income due to the closure of all non-essential businesses. This not only affected their ability to pay rent, but also their ability to afford food, medication, and other necessities like car insurance payments. Massachusetts has seen a record-breaking number of unemployment applications during the week of March 16th, nearly 148,000 compared to 7,500 the week prior,<sup>26</sup> and several youths stated that they were concerned about their ability to find a new job when the crisis has passed. The economic impacts of the coronavirus will be widespread, but it is clear that they will be especially devastating for an already marginalized population like LGBTQ youth.

"After a period of time out of work because of health issues, I ran out of my savings and had just accepted an offer to work at a long-term congregate residential home for teens. I was going to begin training, right before the coronavirus forced me to self-isolate at home. I had to cancel all further plans of working and make my health a priority, but now I have no income."

- Youth from Central Massachusetts

"I cannot afford to store all of my belongings as well as feed myself, pay for my medications, and other bills. The money would allow me to store my belongings until I can move into housing supplied by my summer job as well as afford groceries and other things while I am currently out of work."

"In response to the outbreak [my university] asked all students to leave campus. I lost my housing and my source of income. With my housing and my food source stripped away from me I was nervous that I would have to go home. I am transgender. My parents are not okay with this, in any way shape or form. While I haven't been technically kicked out, living with my parents has led to extremely negative situations involving hospitalization, and suicide attempts. Between the emotional abuse, the occasional physical abuse and the constant invalidation of my identity, my parents' home wasn't an option."

- Youth from Greater Boston Area

Multiple youth identified the abrupt closure of their college or university as a stressor that has created significant financial, logistical, and emotional hardships. Many LGBTQ youth do not have a safe home to return to, nor the funds to find a new place to live on incredibly short notice. Several of the youth interviewed report having an abusive home and family lives, and many of those youth made it clear that their home lives were unsafe due to their family's reaction to their sexual orientation or gender identity. LGBTQ youth are at higher risk of physical violence from their parents than heterosexual youth, and family rejection can have lifelong consequences including higher rates of risky behaviors, adverse health outcomes, and psychological distress.<sup>27</sup>

"Going home just isn't feasible or safe for me."

- Youth from Western Massachusetts

Many students rely on on-campus jobs for financial stability and with the closure of schools, those jobs are lost. Some students mentioned that their loan burden will be greater because of this as they will have to continue paying tuition without the support of their work-study job or other jobs they may have had. In addition to the financial and logistical difficulties, many students are dealing with the psychological impacts of the sudden loss of their daily routine, community, and sense of structure. This is especially difficult for LGBTQ youth, many of whom identified their college community as the first place that they felt safe to be themselves.

"I have medical bills to pay because my insurance doesn't cover trans related healthcare. I have to continue to feed myself. I am lucky enough to have community and to have people whom I can talk with but friendship won't keep me from plunging into debt. An income will."

When asked specifically what resources might be most helpful to them and their community right now, most youth had similar answers. Nearly every young person interviewed said that financial support would be the most beneficial for them right now, for things like rent, food and other daily necessities, tuition, or medical bills. Several youth indicated that it has been difficult to get groceries as they have been traveling by foot, which limits how much they can carry, and because stores are frequently sold out of needed items.

# B. Accessing Health and Social Services

While accessing services is always a challenge for LGBTQ youth, especially for transgender you and/or youth of color, participants indicated specific challenges during the pandemic that both increased their need for services and increased the burdens in receiving them. One facet of this was in respect to mental health. Many of the youth interviewed reported feelings of anxiety and depression, as well as other mental health issues that are exacerbated by isolation and these uncertain times. Youth indicated that they were anxious about specific things, like losing a job or maintaining stable housing, as well as overall anxiety about what the future will hold. Studies consistently find that LGBTQ youth report disproportionate rates of mood and anxiety disorders, along with elevated rates of suicidality and substance use, the trauma of a global pandemic is likely to exacerbate these disparities.<sup>28</sup>

LGBTQ youth are in general more likely to report feeling a sense of isolation from their community than heterosexual youth.<sup>29</sup> These youth often find a sense of belonging and community through peer support groups and drop-in-centers like BAGLY and Boston GLASS where they can safely express their identity. Research has found that having more friends with shared LGBTQ identities is actually a protective factor for LGBTQ people, improving overall health and ability to cope with stress.<sup>30</sup> Unfortunately, due to the social distancing measures that were put in place to slow the spread of the coronavirus, most youth centers and peer groups have been closed or moved online, which many of the youth feel is contributing to their sense of isolation and loneliness. This may exacerbate existing mental health issues during a particularly stressful time.

"Mental health has been very difficult to manage, as my depression tends to worsen when I am secluded or feeling unproductive."

- Youth from Western Massachusetts

"I can't seek comfort from friends because of physical distancing which has made me more anxious. I feel a little lost. Definitely struggling."

Many youth also asked for more mental health resources that are LGBTQ-affirming and available remotely. LGBTQ-competent and -affirming mental health services was already difficult for youth to access prior to the pandemic, and the challenges have grown as services have closed. At the same time, expansions in the coverage and offering of telemedicine presents an opportunity to improve access to LGBTQ-affirming care in regions that normally have particularly low access.

Beyond mental health, transgender youth reported needs specific to gender-affirming healthcare. Several of the youth reported that their health insurance does not cover their transition-related needs, or that they are now uninsured and must pay for things like hormones and syringes out-of-pocket. This puts an even greater financial strain on the youth who have lost their jobs and housing, as now they must find a way to pay for their needed medical treatments in addition to other basic necessities.

# C. Resilience and Hope for the Future

Despite facing this wide-array of challenges, many of the youth interviewed emphasized their hope that this crisis will lead to a profound societal shift and a better future for everyone, especially for transgender and gender-nonconforming people, people of color, and people living with disabilities and chronic illnesses. Several youth spoke to the hope and joy they have felt in seeing their communities come together to support one another and their hope that this community building will continue even after this crisis has ended. The resilience of the community thus emerged as an important theme even as youth remain in critical need of additional state support.

"Deep down though, I am sad and scared. It's hard to not know what's going to happen for the next few months, and not see any of my friends who live outside of my home. I also don't know when I'll be able to work again, and how my education or my ability to get a job after getting my degree will be impacted by this."

## **III. Policy Analysis and Recommendations**

#### A. Immediate Considerations

The Commission calls on the Commonwealth to take immediate action in three areas that are vital for the survival and wellbeing of LGBTQ youth: (1) increasing the equity of stakeholders being brought to the table to make key decisions; (2) making data collection LGBTQ-inclusive and addressing other concerns with respect to data; and (3) implementing public health measures that, while not LGBTQ-specific, will greatly benefit the community because of the disparities it is currently facing.

### 1. Stakeholder Equity

The Commission urges the Commonwealth to include diverse stakeholders at the table through all aspects of the government's response to the pandemic, including reopening plans. Groups who are being disproportionately impacted by the pandemic itself or the shutdown that has ensued – including LGBTQ people, people of color, students, young adults, and lower-income workers – should all be prioritized for inclusion. For example, concerns have been raised that the Reopening Advisory Board does not include organized labor.<sup>31</sup> This group also does not have representation from students, teachers, LGBTQ organizations, or organizations focused on people of color, despite the enormous toll that the pandemic and shutdown have taken on these entities.<sup>32</sup> The Commission looks forward to seeing them included on this board or in future groups given equal weight and attention.

The Commission also implores the Commonwealth to listen to the voices of those who are organizing to look at and address disparities occurring within the pandemic and the government's response to it. For example, the Task Force on Coronavirus and Equity, convened by the Massachusetts Public Health Association, is comprised of organized with unparalleled diversity and qualifications<sup>33</sup> and issued powerful recommendations early in the pandemic,<sup>34</sup> but was not granted a request to meet with senior members of the administration. If diverse stakeholders are not at every table, the Commonwealth's response to the pandemic will fail.

#### 2. LGBTQ-inclusive Data Collection

Massachusetts should immediately act to include sexual orientation and gender identity in all data collection being conducted in connection to the pandemic, as other states such as California and Pennsylvania have done.<sup>35</sup> Without this data, it will be impossible to assess the full impact of the pandemic on the LGBTQ community and ensure that this community's needs are being addressed. The failure to include such measures in data collection through the current point in time has dealt irreparable harm to the community.

There have also been persistent gaps in federal and state data collection and reporting throughout the COVID-19 pandemic with respect to infection and death rates by race and ethnicity. Massachusetts publicized racial and ethnic data for the first time on April 8, though the data was so sparse that it did not provide any meaningful insight into the true scope of the disparities facing communities of color amid this pandemic.<sup>36</sup> The data released on April 8 "included racial and ethnic information for less than one-third of the 433 people who have died and the roughly 17,000 people who have tested positive" up to that point.<sup>37</sup> At the same time, Congresswoman Ayanna Pressley pushed for future federal relief packages to require federal authorities to collect and report race-specific data, after a request to the federal Department of Health and Human Services for that purpose was ignored.<sup>38</sup> The Commonwealth's collection and reporting of race-specific COVID-19 data has not improved much in the time since the initial April release. As of May 10, 46.1% of COVID-19 cases listed race/ethnicity as "Unknown/Missing," while 45.8% of deaths listed race/ethnicity as "Unknown/Missing."

Legislation filed as H.4672 was passed to improve data collection on COVID-19 cases and the impact on marginalized communities,<sup>40</sup> although data on LGBTQ identities was not explicitly included, leaving this issue still unaddressed by the Commonwealth.

#### 3. Public Health Measures

Both the COVID-19 pandemic itself and the state and federal responses to it have revealed many gaps in our social safety net, particularly around health care access and public health. While its wide and rapid spread caused some to call COVID-19 "the great equalizer," the data show that the virus has impacted marginalized populations and communities with underlying public health disparities at much higher rates. The Massachusetts Public Health Association (MPHA) released an analysis of state COVID-19 data in late April showing that, per capita, cases among Latinx residents were three times higher than among White residents, while per capita cases among Black residents were two-and-a-half times higher than among White residents. Conditions such as poverty, racism, xenophobia, environmental injustice, and others lead to poor public health among marginalized communities.

Chelsea, Massachusetts provides a stark example of this. Chelsea has been hit hardest out of any city in Massachusetts, and as of May 6 has reported 2,244 confirmed cases of COVID-19, an infection rate of 5,957.85 per 100,000.<sup>45</sup> A large share of the population of Chelsea is "poor and vulnerable; immigrants, documented and undocumented, for whom fear and language are barriers to adequate health care and safety measures; low-wage workers in fields like hospitality and health care, who have no choice but to continue working in high-risk environments; residents who must crowd together on buses and in dense housing that would otherwise be unaffordable."<sup>46</sup> On top of these underlying conditions, high levels of pollution and environmental degradation have fueled the spread of COVID-19 throughout Chelsea and greatly contributed to the extremely high infection rate.<sup>47</sup>

"I think basic resources are so important right now. Making sure people have housing and housing stability, food, money for therapy, medication, supplies, etc. Current health care systems make it so certain people cannot afford to miss work that is endangering them and/or to seek proper help when they are sick."

Youth from Western Massachusetts

In response to these public health disparities, the Massachusetts Public Health Association convened an Emergency Task Force on Coronavirus and Equity to develop policy recommendations that address these disparities.<sup>48</sup> The MPHA recommendations include:

- 1. Enact a Moratorium on Evictions and Foreclosures (enacted April 20, 2020)
- 2. **Decarceration and Social Distancing in Prisons and Jails** (legislation filed and pending as H.4652)
- 3. **Emergency Paid Sick Time**: Legislation was filed April 21 to address the gaps in benefits provided by current state and federal laws, including the federal CARES Act.
- 4. **Safe Access to Testing and Treatment for Immigrants**: MPHA notes that Attorney General Maura Healey has reached out to immigrant communities to assure them that they can safely receive testing and treatment regardless of immigration status and will not be penalized under the federal public charge rule.
- 5. Safe Quarantine for People Experiencing Homelessness: The Baker Administration took steps in April to provide safe quarantine for people experiencing homelessness, including opening several hotels around the state. However, much remains to be done to ensure that shelter residents can safely follow physical distancing guidelines.
- 6. Crisis Standards of Care: The Equity Task Force joined with other advocates in calling for the state to update its crisis standards of care. These standards contain guidelines on how to allocate scarce medical equipment in the event that the demand for critical care resources outstrips supply. Advocates have noted that these standards and guidelines are based on assumptions that discriminate against people of color and people with disabilities and set a dangerous precedent. The Baker Administration revised the standards on April 20, 2020, but advocates maintain that they remain inadequate.<sup>49</sup>

### **B. Long-term Considerations**

The Commission's full annual report outlines the many ways in which Massachusetts needs widespread socioeconomic change in order to achieve equity for LGBTQ youth. Every one of the Commission's recommendations is not only still relevant today, but is in fact more relevant than ever. In each of the Commission's four policy focus areas – social inclusion, homelessness, juvenile justice, and health – there are two main considerations: first, that disparities and problems that existed previously have been made even worse, and second, that these disparities put the community at continued risk during this and any future public health emergency.

"I think people are seeing that societal structures that have been deemed impossible are actually manageable."

Youth from Western Massachusetts

While the purpose of this report is not to repeat and reiterate the Commission's full annual recommendations, the following framework might be helpful in understanding how these recommendations apply in our "new reality" and why they are more important now than ever.

### 1. Making All Services & Spaces Safer

Now more than ever, LGBTQ youth are dependent on services that provide them with a safe place to go, either physically or virtually. The need for LGBTQ youth programs will likely increase even more after the pandemic, as experts believe that problems such as child abuse and intimate partner violence are likely increasing even as use of services has currently declined. 50,51,52 The programs that are serving LGBTQ during the crisis and that will face the tsunami of need after it ends include many that rely on state funding, such as the HIV line item, the Youth At Risk Grants (YARG), the Department of Public Health's Safe Spaces for LGBTQIA+ Youth, and the Safe Schools Program for LGBTQ Students, which is co-sponsored by the Commission and the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education. While the FY 2021 budget will be strained by the decrease in revenue caused by the pandemic, funding for these types of services must not be cut. To do so would both exacerbate the long-term impact of the COVID-19 pandemic and reduce the Commonwealth's preparedness for public health crises of the future.

While LGBTQ-specific spaces and services will always be essential for the wellbeing of these youth, it is also important that the state make progress on ensuring that society as a whole – including families, schools, state entities, healthcare, and social services – are safer and more affirming. This can be accomplished through the Commission's recommendations on increasing inclusion, presented in its full annual report. These recommendations include training all state employees and providers (including entities that receive state funding) on LGBTQ competency, a recommendation that – if adopted – would have ensured that LGBTQ youth statewide were able to find more competent services during the pandemic, when access to LGBTQ-specific spaces and providers was more limited. A more LGBTQ-affirming health and social services workforce would also help to address many underlying health inequities faced by the community, as described below, Encountering discrimination and mistreatment is a main reason why LGBTQ people are not often retained in services. For example, 8% of sexual minority adults and 29% of transgender adults reported that a health care provider refused to see them due to their sexual orientation or gender identity.<sup>53</sup>

Beyond training those who provide essential services to be more LGBTQ-inclusive, the Commission's recommendations on inclusion also highlight the importance of addressing family rejection. Issues involving family acceptance are even more prevalent now that many youth have had to deal with additional familial challenges in light of stay-at-home orders.

Finally, the Commission's recommendations on inclusion include how to strengthen inclusion at schools, specifically by improving anti-bullying policy. Rebuilding a safe and supportive school environment will be critical after the unprecedented closure of public schools for over three months during the pandemic. Commission members who work in the field of education fear that bullying may have increased and morphed during this time, in which teachers were not physically present with students to observe and intervene in situations of bullying. Many fear that students will need additional support in this area in the year ahead. The possibility of future outbreaks of this or other viruses, and a repeat of the school closings, also presents the need for long-term planning around electronic or "cyber" bullying.

"There is a severe lack of understanding of the coming out process... [and] what it's like being queer in a predominantly non-accepting space and the effect that can have on the student's learning and attendance."

- Massachusetts GSA Leadership Council participant

## 2. Addressing Underlying Health Inequities

The Commission's annual report details a wide array of health disparities facing LGBTQ youth, including with respect to mental health, sexual health, and substance use. In addition, it is estimated that 65% of LGBTQ adults have preexisting conditions, such as asthma, diabetes, heart disease, or tobacco use, that put people at heightened risk during public health emergencies such as the COVID-19 pandemic.<sup>54,55</sup> LGBTQ adults are also twice as likely to not have health insurance as non-LGBTQ adults, making it harder to access care to address underlying disparities and during a public health emergency,<sup>56</sup> especially when facing issues of discrimination or low-quality care as described above.

The Commonwealth needs to adequately address these health inequities if it wishes to better prepare for future pandemics and ensure that such events do not have such a disparate impact on marginalized communities. For example, without adequately addressing the HIV epidemic, LGBTQ youth of color – and especially transgender women of color – will continue to be disproportionately at risk for viral infections that impact those who are immunocompromised. Addressing the HIV epidemic in the LGBTQ and Black communities must include treatment for those who are currently living with HIV, and prevention for those who are at risk for future seroconversion. There is no prevention method that is more upstream and potentially universal than insuring inclusive, comprehensive, and science-based health education in all Massachusetts

schools. While this most commonly brings to mind quality sexual health information, it also would mean LGBTQ-inclusion in a variety of other areas, and being included itself would yield benefits to the mental health of youth who too often do not see themselves in their school's curricula. Despite this being an obvious, tested, and critical intervention, the Commonwealth has failed to act for years on reforming health education, despite the efforts of many organizations and State House allies to do so. In the post-coronavirus world we are now living in, this is inexcusable.

Beyond health education, other health-related recommendations issued by the Commission herein – including funding for HIV services, improving PrEP access, and reforming the mental healthcare system – all would mean improvements to the underlying health inequities that have exacerbated the impact of COVID-19 on LGBTQ individuals, especially those of color. While none of these actions will itself mean protecting the community from a disproportionate impact of future pandemics, they all represent the type of systemic reform that the state must act on if it is to take the hard-learned lessons of the COVID-19 pandemic seriously.

#### 3. Ending Poverty and Homelessness

LGBTQ youth are nearly three times as likely as other youth to experience homelessness, and transgender and gender-nonconforming youth, as well as youth of color, are particularly at risk.<sup>57</sup> This is true for many reasons, including facing rejection from families and enjoying less socioeconomic opportunity than other youth. Less economic opportunity also means that LGBTQ youth are more likely to become unemployed during economic downturns, including that brought about by the pandemic, as well as to suffer problems such as food insecurity. All of these issues must be addressed – both to undo the harms incurred by the community by the pandemic and the shutdown, and to build a more secure community that will be less at risk in future public health emergencies.

"I am applying to jobs and as a result of the coronavirus there are very few entry level jobs as many companies have had to freeze hiring. I need money to pay rent as I transition out of college and to sustain myself while I continue to try to secure a job."

– Youth from Western Massachusetts

The most significant action the Commonwealth has taken with respect to housing insecurity is an eviction moratorium law signed on April 20 that prohibits landlords from filing eviction notices (unless the health and safety of other tenants is at risk) for the next 4 months or until 45 days after the state of emergency for coronavirus is lifted.<sup>58</sup> The moratorium will also protect homeowners from foreclosure and prevent many small businesses from being evicted from their store fronts if they are unable to make rent.<sup>59</sup> While progress has been made to offer some protection to renters and homeowners, people experiencing homelessness in Boston have been significantly impacted by COVID-19. According to city officials, a staggering 1 in 3 people in Boston's homeless community have tested positive for COVID-19 as of April 7.<sup>60</sup>

Many LGBTQ youth who received grants from the Commission cited housing insecurity as a serious concern, as discussed above. As college housing closed with very little notice and jobs were cut, many youth lost their housing; some had to choose between moving in with unaccepting family members or living on the street. Considering how significantly LGBTQ youth are overrepresented among youth experiencing homelessness and housing instability, it is almost certain that this pandemic has greatly exacerbated these disparities. Without comprehensive data, however, it will be difficult to gauge the extent of this, which further highlights the need for SOGI collection in COVID-19 data.

While homelessness and housing instability have increased for LGBTQ youth as a result of the pandemic, they also contribute to the pandemic's spread because people experiencing homelessness are at must higher risk for contracting COVID-19 for several reasons.

First, they come into close contact with people and surfaces at higher rates compared to people who are housed. Individuals living in emergency shelters "rely on congregate-living facilities for services, like showers and laundry shared amongst a large group of people." These services are often also underfunded and understaffed, making it harder to maintain sanitary conditions. Second, people experiencing homelessness are at higher risk for other underlying health conditions, such as chronic stress conditions that weaken the immune system. Third, close, cramped conditions in most shelters make it virtually impossible for individuals in shelters to practice physical distancing.

"I hope people in more power will see this and start changing laws and policy for a thriving Boston."

- Youth from Greater Boston Area

As detailed in our annual policy recommendations, housing instability and homeless require immediate and longer-term policy responses. The Massachusetts Youth Count, administered by the Massachusetts Coalition for the Homeless, is a critical source of data on youth experiencing homelessness in the Commonwealth. As the Youth Count is a collaborative effort between state and nonprofit entities, it should receive more support and funding, including more funding towards the youth ambassador program to ensure that it is inclusive of LGBTQ youth and youth of color. The state should also ensure that state agencies serving homeless youth are culturally competent in LGBTQ issues. The Department of Housing and Community Development (DHCD) should provide LGBTQ competency training to all housing providers and strive to ensure that all shelters receive training in this area. The state should further bolster their efforts in preventing youth homelessness and address the myriad ways in which LGBTQ youth become housing insecure and experience homelessness. Specifically, the state should further increase funding for the Residential Assistance for Families in Transition (RAFT) program and the budget line item for Youth at Risk Grants (YARG). As familial rejection is a leading cause of LGBTQ youth

homelessness, the state should undertake more robust upstream prevention measures as detailed in the Commission's recommendations report.

Beyond housing security, economic opportunity is another underlying issue that has caused LGBTQ people to be disparately impacted by the pandemic. Nationally, 15% of LGBTQ people work in restaurants and food services, 14% work in education, 7.5% work in hospitals, and 4% work in retail – all industries that have been severely impacted by the pandemic.<sup>64</sup> Data clearly show that LGBTQ people have faced even graver consequences economically than the general population. For example:

- 30% of LGBTQ respondents have had their work hours reduced, compared to 22% of the general population;
- 12% of the LGBTQ population report becoming unemployed, compared to 14% of the general population; and
- 20% of LGBTQ people report that their personal finances are "much worse off" than they were one year ago, compared to only 11% of the general population.<sup>65</sup>

There are no simple fixes to address the income inequality facing LGBTQ youth and adults in U.S. and the state. However, increasing LGBTQ inclusion in homes and schools, training as many employers as possible on LGBTQ diversity, and addressing inequities in physical and (especially) mental health would all make significant long-term impacts. Additionally, all policies that serve to reduce income and wealth inequality on the whole – such as raising the minimum wage and implementing fair taxation – stand to disproportionately benefit LGBTQ people given their lower current socioeconomic standing.

One socioeconomic impact of COVID-19 that requires a specific policy response is food insecurity. Feeding America has found that 98% of food banks in their network have reported an increase in demand. Further research has found that LGBTQ people, particularly LGBTQ people of color and those with disabilities, are more likely than non-LGBTQ people to experience food insecurity. Several national surveys have found that 27% of LGBTQ adults experienced food insecurity in the last year, compared to 17% of non-LGBTQ adults. Within the LGBTQ community, 42% of Black LGBTQ people, 33% of Hispanic LGBTQ people, and 31% LBT women reported experiences with food insecurity in the past year. While this issue can be addressed through general measures to reduce income inequality and improve socioeconomic equality, as discussed immediately above, the state should also ensure that services helping individuals with food insecurity are LGBTQ inclusive. This includes ensuring that food banks and those who connect people to food access benefits, such as the Department of Transitional Assistance (DTA), are trained in LGBTQ inclusion and are conducting LGBTQ-specific outreach. DTA has already made significant progress on this issue in partnership with the Commission, as discussed in their section of the recommendations.

## 4. Supporting Systems-involved Youth

As discussed in the Commission's annual report, limited available data suggests that LGBTQ youth are more likely to be involved with state systems, including the child welfare system, juvenile justice system, and adult criminal justice system. They also face unique challenges and often have worse outcomes than other youth in the same system. The pandemic has shed light on some of the inherent safety risks posed by living in many of the facilities that comprise these systems, which means that in addition to making these systems safer, we also must ensure LGBTQ youth are diverted from these systems when appropriate. Because diversion in Massachusetts has benefitted White youth far more than it has benefited youth of color, and because LGBTQ youth of color are at heightened risk for systems involvement compared to White LGBTQ youth, it is particularly important that diversion programs prioritize LGBTQ youth of color.

Although Massachusetts has enacted an eviction moratorium for the duration of the pandemic, other pathways to housing instability and homelessness have remained unaddressed. Many youth involved with the Department of Children and Families run the risk of experiencing homelessness as they age out of the system, and this issue has increased during the pandemic. A significant amount of youth and young adult homelessness in Massachusetts is a result of youth aging out of the foster care system, and this is likely to increase due to COVID-19. To remedy this, Massachusetts should impose a moratorium on case closures for older youth to ensure that these youth continue to receive the care and assistance they need. Massachusetts should also create emergency housing options for these young adults aging out, and could do so by converting empty university dormitories into emergency housing for young adults.

Numerous youth and juvenile justice reform advocates and organizations have urged Governor Baker and the state legislature to take urgent measures to reduce the number of people incarcerated or otherwise confined in youth detention facilities to help slow the spread of COVID-19. While the Department of Youth Services (DYS) took some proactive measures around reducing detained and committed youth in secure facilities, other entities within the justice system did not act until the Supreme Judicial Court compelled them to.

Specifically, DYS has released guidance in concert with the Executive Office of Health and Human Services regarding hygiene, health protocols, and physical distancing.<sup>72</sup> As education is an integral part of success for DYS-involved youth, the department has been working to expand remote learning opportunities and has worked closely with the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education (DESE) to do so. DYS has further released an interim advisory on expediting release of committed young people serving time in a secure/residential facility to community-based supervision and guidance to expedite the release of detained young people held in overnight arrest or pre-trial detention in light of juvenile court closures.<sup>73</sup>

Many signs point to a high likelihood of a second wave of COVID-19 in the coming months, and other pandemics and public health crises will surely follow in the future. The time is ripe for the

state to take sustained action on protecting those in the adult criminal justice system from future harm and reducing the number of people who are incarcerated. Considering that people of color are are vastly overrepresented among incarcerated individuals, including LGBTQ people of color, reducing the prison population for those who do not pose a threat to society should already be a goal of the state government. It is certainly a view held by this Commission. However, despite the severity of the COVID-19 crisis and the disproportionate rate of infection among incarcerated individuals, much of the response by the adult criminal justice system has only happened by court order.

On April 3<sup>rd</sup>, the Supreme Judicial Court issued a ruling stating that some incarcerated individuals can be released from state prisons and jails early to slow the spread of COVID-19.<sup>74</sup> The Court ruled that pre-trial detainees "not charged with certain violent offenses and those held on technical probation and parole violations are eligible for hearings to determine if they can be released."<sup>75</sup> Recognizing that courts have limited jurisdiction over individuals who have already been sentenced, the SJC urged the Department of Corrections and the Parole Board to utilize the tools within their authority to allow individuals to be supervised in the community through parole and further urged the Parole Board to expedite the release of over 300 individuals whose requests for parole had already been approved. Despite the SJC ruling, the Parole Board delayed the release of these individuals, resulting in a second lawsuit.<sup>76</sup>

It is practically impossible to physically distance in any correctional setting, jail, or prison. This is a primary reason why the infection rate of COVID-19 among state prisoners is reported to be 2.6 times higher than the general population, and the infection rate among Department of Corrections (DOC) employees is reported to be 1.5 times higher than the general population. In addition to several rulings from the Supreme Judicial Court and guidance from the Department of Youth Services (DYS) aimed at reducing the prison population amid the ongoing crisis, there is legislation pending in the state legislature from Rep. Lindsay Sabadosa regarding decarceration amid the COVID-19 crisis.

H.4652, *An Act Regarding Decarceration and COVID-19* aims to reduce the number of pre-trial and sentenced individuals in prisons and jails in order to allow those facilities to practice safe physical distancing procedures both for individuals who remain incarcerated and for the staff and contractors in those facilities.<sup>77</sup> The legislation:

- Sets criteria to allow individuals who can safely serve their confinement at home or in other community-based settings to mitigate the spread of COVID-19 within confinement facilities:
- 2. Requires these facilities to immediately address long-standing problems regarding sanitary conditions to improve hygiene in these facilities; and
- 3. Removes barriers for incarcerated individuals to contact their families by providing for free phone calls and emails during the public health emergency.

Finally, any international organizations have also drawn attention to the particular hardships and concerns that sex workers are facing in light of the COVID-19 crisis. This is relevant to the work of the Commission considering that LGBTQ youth are much likelier to engage in sex work and in survival sex when experiencing housing instability and homelessness. 78 In addition to sex workers facing a loss of income and an increase in harassment and discrimination, many sex worker-led organizations have reported being excluded from "national social protection schemes and exclusion from emergency social protection measures being put in place for other workers."79 While not much has been written about COVID-19's impact on sex workers in Massachusetts, a new report by the International Committee on the Rights of Sex Workers in Europe (ICRSWE) sheds light on some broad, common truths.80 The ICRSWE report notes that sex workers in Europe live on the "economic margins" and often have less money in savings and often cannot turn to government programs for support.81 Sex workers often come from groups who are already economically and socially marginalized, including LGBTQ individuals, many of whom experience homelessness due to family rejection.82 UNAIDS has called on countries to take immediate action to protect the health, safety, and rights of sex workers and has issued their own set of recommendations, which range from short-term emergency supports to longer-term recommendations to end the criminalization of sex workers.83

#### IV. Conclusion

This report presents novel research on the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on LGBTQ youth in Massachusetts. Some of this impact is unique to LGBTQ individuals, while other facets are merely issues that are felt particularly strongly by the LGBTQ community because of preexisting inequities. While the recommendations presented herein include several items that have arisen in response to the pandemic, many are reiterations of recommendations that the Commission has issued to the state for many years. The less that is done to address fundamental inequalities and unmet needs of marginalized populations, such as LGBTQ people and people of color, the more devastating the results of the current crisis will be, as well as the results of whatever crises may follow. On the other hand, if the state can learn and adapt from the pandemic, it may be able to address many of the failings of our socioeconomic safety net and public health infrastructure that have always existed but have recently come into sharper focus.

"I'm really hopeful about the collective resistance of the people."

# **New Data on Transgender Youth in Massachusetts**

Every two years, the Commonwealth conducts the Massachusetts Youth Risk Behavior Survey (MYRBS) by using a representative sample of high school students. The biannual survey includes questions on gender identity and sexual orientation, as well as a variety of other demographic indicators. Last year, the Commission used its annual report to present an analysis on the intersection of LGBTQ status and gender, race, and ethnicity.<sup>84</sup> This year, using data from the 2015 and 2017 iterations of the survey, the Commission is reporting specifically on the disparities facing transgender youth in the Commonwealth.

In the combined 2015-2017 MYRBS data, 3.1% identified themselves as transgender or questioning their gender identity while 12.8% identified themselves as gay, lesbian, bisexual, or questioning their sexual orientation. These categories overlapped, with 62.3% of transgender/questioning youth also self-identifying as LGBQ. Altogether, 13.9% of Massachusetts high school students identified as LGBTQ.

As of 2017, 2.9% of students identified as transgender, representing approximately one in 34 high school students across the Commonwealth. As some students who are gender-nonconforming identify as transgender and others do not, it is likely that the full population of youth who are transgender and/or gender-nonconforming surpasses the figure of 2.9%. There is presently no question to specifically assess the number of students who have gender-nonconforming identities (e.g. nonbinary, genderfluid, or agender).

In the analyses that follow, MYRBS data from 2015 and 2017 were pooled to create a larger sample of transgender students and thus more reliable comparative data analyses.

# I. Inclusion, Bullying, and Support

Transgender students face staggering disparities with respect to school-based inclusion and safety. Nearly three in ten (28.5%) of transgender youth had skipped school within the past month because they felt unsafe, which was more than three times the rate of non-transgender LGBTQ youth and more than eight times the rate of non-LGBTQ youth. It is easy to understand this fear when examining other factors such as the increased chance of being bullied (26.2% of transgender students compared to 13% of heterosexual, cisgender students), being threatened or injured with a weapon at school (22.6% of transgender students compared to 3.9% of heterosexual, cisgender students compared to 3.9% of heterosexual, cisgender students). Transgender students were also almost four times as likely as heterosexual, cisgender students to face sexual contact against their will, with a staggering 20.4% reporting such abuse, which may also contribute to their fear of going to school.

Transgender students were also less likely to have the support of parents and educators to help mitigate the mistreatment they faced from peers. Only 45.9% of transgender students said they could talk to both a parent and school professional about things that were important to them, compared to 55.5% of other LGBTQ students and 65.9% of non-LGBTQ students. LGBTQ students were twice as likely as non-LGBTQ students to say that they had neither a parent nor an educator to whom they could turn to talk about important things happening in their lives. Transgender youth were also twice as likely to rely on an educator for support, without being able to turn to a parent, compared with non-LGBTQ students. This highlights the importance of training and assisting educators in how to support their transgender students.

The impact of the lack of inclusion facing transgender students is apparent not just in their health and wellbeing outcomes, as discussed below, but also in their academic performance: only 60.9% of transgender youth reported receiving mostly As and Bs in school, compared to 67.7% of other LGBTQ peers, and 72.8% of their non-LGBTQ peers. Transgender youth were also more likely to self-report having both learning and physical disabilities, elevating their need for academic and social supports, and furthering their risk for social isolation within their school's community.

Table 1. Experiences Relating to School Inclusion and Safety among Massachusetts High School Students, by Sexual and Gender Identity, 2015-2017

	Transgender Students	Other LGBTQ Students	Non- LGBTQ Students
Bullied at school in the past year***	26.2	24.8	13.0
Skipped school in past month because felt unsafe***	28.5	9.1	3.5
Been in a physical fight at school in the past year***	24.4	13.4	11.7
Threatened or injured with weapon at school***	22.6	6.6	3.9
Bullied electronically in the past year***	23.2	20.6	11.6
Made mostly As and Bs in school***	60.9	67.7	72.8
Long-term learning disabilities***	19.1	16.7	11.5
Physical disabilities***	24.5	16.8	11.1

<sup>\*</sup> p<.05; \*\*p<.01; \*\*\* p<.001

Table 2. Percent of Massachusetts Students Who Could Speak to an Adult at Home or At School, by Sexual and Gender Identity, 2015-2017

	Transgender Students	Other LGBTQ Students	Non-LGBTQ Students
Neither school nor parent	18.5	13.3	9.1
Parent only	17.8	16.2	16.5
School only	17.8	15.0	8.5
Parent and school	45.9	55.5	65.9

p<.001

#### II. Sexual and Behavioral Health

Sadly, the lack of support and inclusion – and sometimes active violence – faced by transgender youth clearly affects their mental health. A staggering four in ten transgender students (38.2%) reported seriously considering suicide within the past year, more than three times the rate of non-LGBTQ students (10.7%) and also higher than other LGBTQ peers (34.2%). Perhaps even more troublingly, the disparities that transgender students face when compared to other LGBTQ peers and non-LGBTQ peers grow when looking at actual suicide *attempts* or self-harm. For example, transgender students are 1.6 times more likely to attempt suicide when compared to other LGBTQ youth and 5.8 times more likely compared to non-LGBTQ youth. This suggests that non-transgender youth have more support or skills than transgender youth to de-escalate mental health crises at the point between suicidal contemplation and attempt.

Transgender youth were also more likely to use dangerous substances, most likely as a means of coping with the challenges they face. Transgender youth were a staggering 15 times more likely to use heroin than were non-LGBTQ youth, highlighting that it will be impossible to fully address the opioid crisis without accounting for the needs of transgender youth. Transgender youth were also more likely to be currently using electronic cigarette or "e-cig" products when compared to their peers, with 29.4% reporting current use. While they were less likely than LGB and non-LGBTQ students to have reported ever consuming alcohol, they were *more* likely to report trying alcohol before the age of 13, putting them at risk for injury and addiction.

Finally, with respect to behavioral health, transgender youth were significantly less likely to report getting regular exercise than were their non-transgender peers and were more likely to perceive themselves as being either overweight or underweight compared to non-LGBTQ youth. These factors seem to put transgender youth at an increased risk for developing eating disorders and body image issues, which could interact troublingly with gender dysphoria.

In terms of sexual health, while transgender youth were less likely to have had sexual intercourse overall, they were more likely to have had sexual intercourse before age 13 when compared to all peers, and more likely to have four or more sexual partners when compared to non-LGBTQ peers. They were also almost four times as likely as non-LGBTQ peers to have ever experienced sexual violence by someone they were dating. These data indicate the urgent need to have LGBTQ- and specifically transgender-inclusive health education as a means to educate both transgender students and their peers who engage in romantic relationships and/or sexual relations with transgender individuals about healthy, consensual sexual and dating behaviors.

Finally, while transgender youth reported higher rates of having ever been tested for sexually transmitted infections (STIs) than did their non-LGBTQ peers, this accounted for only about half of transgender youth who had been sexually active. Given the sexual health risk factors facing transgender youth – such as the aforementioned rates of sexual assault – the rate of 18.1% having ever been tested for STIs is concerning. Similarly, transgender youth were no more likely to have learned how to use a condom and were actually less likely to report having learned about HIV in school, despite presumably having been offered the same health education courses – suggesting students were skipping these classes or perhaps tuning out lessons that they felt excluded them.

Table 3. Experiences Relating to Sexual Health among Massachusetts High School Students, by Sexual and Gender Identity, 2015-2017

	Transgender Students	Other LGBTQ Students	Non-LGBTQ Students
Ever had sexual intercourse***	35.2	39.5	36.9
Had sexual intercourse before 13 years***	8.9	5.6	2.8
Had sexual intercourse with four or more persons*	9.8	10.0	7.1
Currently sexually active	23.0	26.2	27.2
Ever forced to have sexual intercourse***	20.4	13.3	5.3
Physical dating violence***	19.4	11.0	5.2
Sexual dating violence***	21.6	16.2	4.8
Used a condom***	33.3	43.0	61.4
Used birth control***	25.9	14.3	30.6
Ever tested for STIs***	18.1	17.6	11.5
Ever taught about AIDS/HIV at school*	71.1	75.4	78.8
Feel okay asking adult at school for help w/ sexual health	30.4	30.9	33.0

<sup>\*</sup> p<.05; \*\*p<.01; \*\*\* p<.001

Table 4. Experiences Relating to Behavioral Health, Exercise, and Body Image Among Massachusetts High School Students, by Sexual and Gender Identity, 2015-2017

	Transgender Students	Other LGBTQ Students	Non-LGBTQ Students
Hurt self on purpose in the past year***	44.6	37.3	12.8
Seriously considered suicide in the past year***	38.2	34.2	10.7
Made a suicide attempt in the past year***	27.2	16.6	4.7
Current cigarette use***	14.5	9.1	6.3
Any lifetime heroin use***	15.3	3.4	1.0
Ever electronic vapor product use	40.6	44.6	42.6
Current electronic vapor product use*	30.5	21.8	20.1
Ever alcohol use***	51.8	66.5	58.3
Drank alcohol before age 13***	30.7	22.8	11.8
Current alcohol use	27.3	33.8	31.4
Exercised 5+ days in past week***	26.4	26.6	44.7
Perceived weight***			
-Very underweight	9.9	2.6	3.1
-Slightly underweight	15.2	12.6	13.2
-About the right weight	37.4	42.9	55.0
-Slightly overweight	27.5	31.0	24.9
-Very overweight	9.9	10.8	3.8
What trying to do about weight***			
-Lose weight	48.1	56.5	43.8
-Gain weight	20.2	10.8	19.5
-Stay the same weight	9.8	12.2	18.1
-Not trying to do anything	21.9	20.5	18.6

<sup>\*</sup> p<.05; \*\*p<.01; \*\*\* p<.001

#### III. Risk Factors for Homelessness and Justice Involvement

More than one in 22 transgender students (4.6%) have experienced homelessness, which was nearly three times the rate of other LGBTQ students and more than seven times the rate of non-LGBTQ students. The data also show that transgender youth were more likely than their non-LGBTQ peers to have ever been kicked out of their home, to have run away from home, or to have been abandoned, compared with non-LGBTQ youth; this means the homelessness disparity facing transgender students is likely not explainable by higher instances of their *family* experiencing homelessness. The fact that more transgender students reported having been kicked out or run away (6.7%) than reported being homeless (4.6%) suggests that the number at risk for homelessness, or who might be considered homeless under a more liberal definition, is even higher than the initial number suggests.

The homelessness disparity facing transgender students is unfortunately not surprising given the other disparities with respect to low engagement at school, lacking adult support, and facing behavioral health challenges – all of which can increase youth's chances of experiencing homelessness. Of course, experiencing homelessness can also cause and exacerbate these same problems, leading to a cycle of trauma and isolation for some transgender youth.

With respect to juvenile justice involvement, while this is not directly monitored for by the MYRBS, it is clear that transgender youth face far higher rates for many of the risk factors for justice system involvement, including homelessness, behavioral health issues, truancy, and safety issues at school, which sometimes result in punishment of all students involved. Therefore, the data clearly indicate an increased likelihood of justice system involvement for transgender youth and highlight the need for restorative practices rather than incarceration whenever possible.

Table 5. Percent of Massachusetts Students Who Faced Homelessness and Related Experiences, by Sexual and Gender Identity, 2015-2017

	Transgender Students	Other LGBTQ Students	Non-LGBTQ Students
Ever experienced homelessness***	4.6	1.6	0.6
Ever been kicked out, ran away, or abandoned**	6.7	6.8	3.9

<sup>\*</sup> p<.05; \*\*p<.01; \*\*\* p<.001

## **IV. Conclusion**

In this original analysis of data on transgender high school students in Massachusetts, the Commission finds strong evidence of wide-ranging disparities facing this growing population. While the number of youth who have come out as transgender or questioning their identity speaks to the growing representation of transgender people in our society, there is a clear need to better support this population given the overwhelming disparities they face in terms of social inclusion, sexual and behavioral health, homelessness, and more. The Commission's recommendations in the pages that follow indicate the best and most promising practices to address these disparities, including making schools more inclusive of transgender students with antibullying efforts and inclusive curricula, improving the competence of the state workforce to serve transgender people, increasing healthcare access for gender-affirming care, and addressing the causes of homelessness and juvenile justice involvement.

# **Special Report on Family Acceptance in Massachusetts**

Promoting inclusivity and support in schools has been a main objective of the Commission since its founding. Addressing support and inclusion within families has been more challenging because while the data are clear that familial support is critical for LGBTQ youth to thrive, there have been fewer interventions and programs offered in Massachusetts that focus on family-based support.

The Commission defines family acceptance not just as the absence of rejection, but also as familial affirmation and engagement in youths' social and emotional development within their authentic LGBTQ identities. Family engagement encapsulates a wide spectrum of possible dynamics, from family acceptance to affirmation, which have well-documented effects on the

A lot of lack of acceptance in families comes from [the families] being uneducated."

- South Shore PFLAG participant

health of LGBTQ youth.<sup>85</sup> Research demonstrates that family acceptance is a protective factor across many health outcomes and therefore must be promoted and supported,<sup>86</sup> while family rejection has significant negative impacts that create lifelong elevated risks for adverse health outcomes.<sup>87</sup> Accordingly, the Commission's recommendations for family acceptance align with the goal of preventing family rejection.

In Massachusetts, since gaining marriage equality, youth are coming out earlier than before. While this is a positive development for youth in accepting environments, others are exposed to bullying, insecurity, and rejection earlier in adolescence.<sup>88</sup> Recognizing this paradoxical consequence of progressive policy, it is important to address bullying and discrimination that continues to disproportionately affect LGBTQ youth. In addition, more accepting cultural environments have led adolescents reporting LGBTQ+ identities to nearly double from 7.3% to 14.3% between 2009 and 2017, meaning that this vulnerable population is now more visible but still remains at risk for discrimination and suicidality.<sup>89</sup>

"Last year at Pride, a youth came up to our table seeking resources on homelessness, because their parents were about to kick them out because of their sexuality. I would like to see more education for parents of LGBTQ+ youth to encourage understanding and acceptance of LGBTQ+ identities."

- Board Member, Bisexual Resource Center

To learn more about family acceptance in Massachusetts, the Commission formed the Family Acceptance Task Force, a group of representatives from relevant governmental and non-governmental agencies and organizations who attended listening sessions around the state, performed a community needs assessment, and asked for policy recommendations which are summarized below.

### I. Literature Review

### A. Harms Associated with Family Rejection

Family rejection adversely impacts the physical, mental, emotional, and social health of LGBTQ+ youth. At baseline, this group experiences higher rates of negative self-image, substance use,

depression, and suicidal ideation than their peers.<sup>90</sup> Recent studies demonstrate that LGBTQ+ youth are more likely to suffer physical violence from their parents<sup>91</sup> and that there is a great deal of psychological distress associated with parental rejection.<sup>92</sup> As one study showed, parental behavior was sometimes modeled by siblings, especially younger siblings, straining the sibling relationships and furthering isolating LGBTQ+ youth.<sup>93</sup>

"My mom ignored [my chosen name] for two and a half years..."

- South Shore AGLY participant

Research focused on foster care has found that many foster youth express intersectional identities and are sometimes brought into the foster system after rejection by their birth families following coming out. LGBTQ+ youth are overrepresented in the foster system, accounting for 15-30% of foster youth while comprising just 3-11% of the general population<sup>94</sup>, and they experience varying levels of caregiver acceptance.95 While they are 2.43x more likely to be involved in foster care, there is a lack of standardized training in caring for LGBTQ+ youth in the foster system, which leads 42% of LGBTQ+ youth to be removed from foster care homes due to issues with the youth's identity.96 Coming out to foster caregivers is often difficult because of youths' prior experiences with rejection, and some foster caregivers request alternate placement following LGBTQ+ identity disclosure. Repeated episodes of caregiver rejection put youth at risk for homelessness, dropping out of school, and practicing survival sex. Repeated instances of rejection act counter to family acceptance which promotes resilience, confidence, security, and emotional well-being. Up to 75% of youth engaging in survival sex were previously engaged in foster care. 97 Long-term mental health sequelae of these adverse childhood experiences have led advocacy groups and researchers to develop trainings to better equip the foster system to care for this vulnerable population. Recommendations by Schofield et al. (2019) were to conduct assessments, training, and preparation to care for LGBTQ+ youth within the foster system, to connect caregivers to social workers adept in serving LGBTQ+ youth, and to thoroughly vet foster caregivers for their attitudes toward LGBTQ+ issues prior to enrolling them in the system.

The disproportionately high prevalence of LGBTQ+ youth among the homeless youth population is well-established and discussed in depth later in this report. Research demonstrates that there are strong links between family dynamics and homelessness in this population.<sup>98</sup> In cases where youth do come out, the process of coming out often exacerbates previous underlying conflict and heightens the risk for housing instability.<sup>99</sup>

## B. Benefits of Family Acceptance

Developing family acceptance is equally as important as countering family rejection. Higher levels of family acceptance are associated with increased rates of self-esteem and social support, as well as decreased rates of substance abuse, suicidal thoughts, and lifetime suicidal attempts. While it is ideal to receive support from all members of the family (especially parents), it is not always possible. One study examined youth coming out to different family members and found

that 25% of sexual minority youth first came out to a sister, 20% to a mother, 16% to a brother, and only 1 of the 56 participants had first come out to a father. One hundred percent of participants who had a sexual or gender minority sibling were out to that sibling. 102

"He became a role model for younger students. They call him Dad."

- LexPride participant on an exemplary

LGBTQ+ people often identify "chosen family" as a network of close friends who accept them and support them during and following rejection. Chosen families are protective against adverse mental health outcomes and form key safety net supports when LGBTQ individuals experience problems that their families would normally help them through, like disease or financial trouble (Newman, 2019). Other sources of support include school resources and groups like Gender and Sexuality Alliances relieve some of the rejection, bullying, and school-based harassment that LGBTQ+ youth face. Connectedness with a parent, teacher, or other trusted adult is a protective factor against depression, suicide, or substance use. When parental acceptance is not possible, the presence of a responsible and trusted adult figure can have many of the same effects. It was also seen that the support of a trusted adult had an even more powerful protective effect in these areas than support from a peer. For example, feeling connectedness with a teacher is associated with lower rates of tobacco and alcohol use.

Online resources were able to address identity-specific social needs and helped youth feel more connected with their communities, especially in settings with limited offline LGBTQ resources. Youth sought health information, mental health services, and sexual health advice online. This demonstrates that developing reputable information through the Massachusetts government's website along with appropriate terminology and visual cues (e.g. rainbows) would signify safety and advocacy.

### C. Special Considerations for Transgender Youth

Most of the literature surrounding LGBTQ youth and family dynamics focuses on sexual minority youth, with relatively less focus on gender diverse youth. While it is true that the likelihood of acceptance did not vary based on sexual minority or gender minority identity, 108 transgender youth and their families have unique concerns compared to their sexual minority peers and therefore require specific attention specific to their needs. 109 There are groups in Boston, like the Trans Teen and Family Narratives Project at Boston Children's Hospital, doing important community-based participatory research with transgender teens throughout New England, and consultation

with this group and/or reviews of their ongoing contributions to the literature will directly inform this community's needs in Massachusetts.<sup>110</sup>

As with sexual minority youth, family acceptance of transgender youth has clear benefits, especially for mental health.<sup>111</sup> Parental support is associated with lower rates of psychological stress, and suicidal thoughts,<sup>112</sup> and transgender youth who receive support from their parents also have a lower perceived burden of transgender identity, fewer depressive symptoms, and increased life satisfaction.<sup>113</sup> It is important to recognize that gender diverse identities affect all family members in our present sociopolitical context, meaning that supportive programs for transgender youth may have positive ripple effects for families. In the best cases, adequate support for families promotes improved interpersonal relationships and focus on affirming gender diverse identities; in worst case scenarios, gender diversity becomes a divisive stressor.<sup>114</sup> To avoid isolation and rejection, programs enabling social connection, as well as linkage to appropriate professional support through an online database of transgender friendly mental health and health providers, are needed.

Most interventions to promote family acceptance were piloted on a small scale, but there were a number of studies that examined group therapy specifically for parents and families with transgender youth. As part of the group process, parent peers provided insight and emotional support to one another, and parents reported positive associations with having a space to express fears and concerns with other parents who had similar experiences. For example, one parent discussed how her parent support group gave her space to express her emotions so that her child would not see her experiencing as much distress at home.

"We lost family, and the support groups have become our family – we spend holidays together now."

Northampton PFLAG participant

### D. Increasing Family Acceptance in Massachusetts

Building parents' capacity to communicate with each other and their LGBTQ youth is vital. Although parents often report an initial period of sexual orientation or gender identity rejection when their children come out, research demonstrates a consistent theme of parental desire for family communication. Parents stated that their greatest barrier to communication with their children was a lack of knowledge around LGBTQ issues. Educating families and peers through public school programs, such as sexual orientation and gender identity inclusive curricula, could be a starting point to improving communication and education relevant for family acceptance of LGBTQ youth.

Most interventions and proposals focus on themes of connectedness, safety, and resilience. Group therapy seems to be beneficial for parents in terms of communication skill development<sup>119</sup> and expanded knowledge base of LGBTQ youth issues.<sup>120</sup> Appropriately trained social workers are also avenues of support, linking families to education and resources during the critical coming out process.<sup>121</sup> While the parental role cannot be underestimated, there are untapped resources in other trusted adult and extended family relationships, such as with aunts, siblings, teachers, mentors, and coaches.<sup>122</sup>

Finally, the literature on family engagement offers little information that directly addresses the needs of LGBTQ youth of color, and this is one of the greatest gaps in our knowledge. One study determined that LGBTQ youth of color tended to have fewer culturally-responsive spaces compared to their white peers. Support is needed for research efforts that better represent the needs of LGBTQ youth of color and their families.

Because family acceptance is critical to the well-being of LGBTQ youth, the Commission developed the Family Acceptance Task Force in 2018. In December 2018 and February 2019, the Commission held two meetings for stakeholders from various government agencies and LGBTQ youth supportive organizations. This group has met to discuss the role of family acceptance in the lives of LGBTQ youth, and how the Commission can form recommendations to support the health and well-being of LGBTQ youth in Massachusetts. The Task Force engages in listening sessions with LGBTQ youth and their families throughout Massachusetts in order to develop formal recommendations for policy changes that promote family acceptance. The first iteration of recommendations is described below.

## II. Family Acceptance Task Force Findings

For the first time, the Commission presents this section summarizing in-person listening session findings to better document the needs reported by LGBTQ youth and their families regarding acceptance and support. We hope that this section will function as a conduit for this population's voice to be heard by state representatives both now and in future iterations of the Commission's recommendations.

The Commission approached organizations catering to LGBTQ youth and their families throughout the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. Interviews were held with eight different organizations serving LGBTQ youth and families in Massachusetts between November 2019 and March 2020. The groups consisted of parents, youth, and sometimes both, including:

Massachusetts Gender and Sexuality Alliance (GSA) Leadership Council: A Boston-based group that creates and informs policy, supports leadership development, promotes inclusive learning environments for all students, and convenes local GSA chapters for networking and collaboration.

- South Shore Parents, Families, and Friends of Lesbians and Gays (PFLAG): A support/advocacy group for parents of LGBTQ+ youth based in Duxbury, MA.
- 3) South Shore Alliance of GLBT Youth (SShAGLY): A support/advocacy group for LGBTQ+ youth based in Duxbury, MA.
- 4) Northampton Parents, Families, and Friends of Lesbians and Gays (PFLAG): A support/advocacy group for parents of LGBTQ+ youth based in Northampton, MA.
- 5) LexPride: A group whose mission is to "develop community and advance full equality for LGBTQIA+ people and their families and allies," based in Lexington, MA.
- 6) Boston GLBTQ Adolescent Social Services (GLASS): This group provides supportive services to LGBTQ+ youth of color in the Boston metropolitan area and Framingham, MA. Boston GLASS also provides educational resources to health providers and community organizations.
- 7) The Boston Alliance of Lesbian Gay Bisexual Transgender Queer Youth (BAGLY): A youth-led, adult-supported organization "committed to social justice and creating, sustaining, and advocating for programs, policies, and services" for LGBTQ+ youth in Boston, MA.
- 8) Florida State University (FSU) Institute for Family Violence Studies LGBTQ+ Family Life Project: A research and advocacy group that researches ways to limit adverse childhood events (ACEs) and educates juvenile justice officers and first responders about LGBTQ+ youths' needs.

Recognizing that the data comes from a vulnerable population, extra care was taken to ensure confidentiality. Quotes with identifying information are not used in this report, but do contribute to aggregated results. Group interviews were semi-structured and conversational, based off of a pre-written list of questions.

Common themes were identified across all listening sessions involving LGBTQ youth and/or parents. All of the themes fit into the family acceptance "ecosystem," are centered on needs and recommendations to promote safety and support for adolescents during the coming out process, and together will provide the best possible chance for family acceptance. The themes highlighted in the needs assessment and recommendations include the following divisions: 1) families, 2) schools, and 3) community.

### III. Needs Assessment and Recommendations

## A. Family Recommendations

The needs assessment for family acceptance and support for LGBTQ youth starts at the family level. Youth, in particular, expressed a need for model safety plans and housing alternatives in case of rejection. Despite the increased societal acceptance of LGBTQ populations, some youth face neglect, rejection, abuse, and homelessness during and after coming out. Resources and shelters should be readily accessible for at-risk youth intending to come out.

The parents who attended listening sessions spoke for youth with various gender identities, sexual orientations, and stages of coming out. Because of this, they said that education campaigns about LGBTQ youth and resources should be available to all parents through public schools. They posited that standardized education on these topics would reduce LGBTQ+ youths' rate of adverse childhood experiences and damaging behaviors like misnaming and misgendering.

Families who attended PFLAG meetings described them as essential sources of support, as the coming out process for their children also involves a family-level coming out experience. Hearing about other parents' reactions, both positive and negative, enhanced parents' support for their own children. Parents described their willingness to advocate for their children but also expressed that it can be confusing and draining, especially during periods of gender exploration and fluid identity. Thus, increased funding opportunities for PFLAG groups and networking activities would be beneficial for families undergoing similar experiences to support and learn from each other.

"It was very helpful to talk to other parents who had gone through it – that was a real support to me... All I kept hearing is that if they don't have family support, the suicide rate is so high – that terrified me."

- South Shore PFLAG participant

Policy recommendations for the state to directly support families of LGBTQ youth converge around financing opportunities for advocacy and support groups in addition to education campaigns. Financially, parents and youth recommend a larger sum of state money set aside for LGBTQ programming and grants for support groups like PFLAG, BAGLY, and public school GSAs. While the Commission serves to liaise between the state government and LGBTQ youth and families, town halls and direct interactions between government officials and LGBTQ families would further demonstrate the commitment to serving this marginalized group.

### **B. School Recommendations**

Parents and youth extolled the importance of having advocates outside of the family, and these advocates were overwhelmingly teachers who "are really educated" in LGBTQ issues, as well as school nurses, counselors, and administrators. School employees who referred students to external support groups (for

"Create an environment where students and teachers can talk to each other."

- Massachusetts Gender and Sexuality Alliance Leadership Council participant

example, BAGLY) and served as mentors for school GSAs enabled students to feel a sense of community and peer support. Both parents and students advocated for GSAs in all public schools and referrals for additional external support organizations like BAGLY elsewhere in the state. One participant said that without a GSA chapter at her school, she "felt very disconnected." Another student who came out at a young age said, "My option at that time was to wait until high school." LGBTQ youth recommend that public schools begin offering GSA programming as early as middle school, a time when bullying is particularly prominent and gender identities are being explored. In addition to GSA groups, the Safe Schools program should be offered as an opt-out rather than opt-in, as its curriculum benefits all students. A third programming option that students hope the state will promote in public schools is the concept of "leadership tracks," where LGBTQ students are encouraged to engage in student government and leadership positions. Such programming would likely provide faculty mentorship as well as older student partnerships, similar to Big Brothers Big Sisters programs at some schools.

"Kids in the school, after finding out [I'm trans], are starting to really get to me...The teachers tell them and remind them, but they don't listen and they don't care."

- South Shore AGLY participant on being misgendered at school

"I'm a retired teacher... parents ask you everything when you're a teacher... so if you have something you can give to parents, that would be helpful."

- South Shore PFLAG participant

The Safe Schools Program was cited as a tremendous support to LGBTQ youth that should be expanded. That program networks role model teachers and guidance counselors who act as charismatic mentors for students. One parent said that it would be "life changing" to have openly LGBTQ-identified educators in schools, and she hoped that schools would be supportive of teachers' decisions to come out through enhanced recruitment and efforts at retention.

Interviewees expressed a desire for Massachusetts public schools to provide trainings and resources to educators interested in serving the LGBTQ population and to allow symbols of support, like rainbow flags and stickers, to be displayed publicly to denote safe spaces. Overt symbols of support were said to "make a ton of difference" in the everyday lives of not just LGBTQ students, but all students.

Finally, students and parents outside of the Boston area explained that resources, opportunities, and facilities are not standardized throughout Massachusetts. Anti-bullying campaigns, gender-neutral facilities, pronoun trainings, and the Safe Schools program need to be implemented everywhere in the state so that all LGBTQ students and families can expect similar levels of support and safety in the MA public school system. School employees should also undergo bystander training to prepare them to address bullying when observed.

One student said, "a lot of LGBTQ+ history gets censored." Another echoed, "even the Pulse Nightclub shooting is overlooked sometimes. When you think of [gun violence] in America, you don't think of the Pulse Nightclub and it was one of the worst mass shootings ever." The state board of education should review its curricula to ensure inclusion of age-appropriate LGBTQ topics, for example: covering the HIV pandemic in science and health courses, discussing the Pulse Nightclub shooting in history classes, and enrolling students in opt-out comprehensive sex education that covers gender diversity, sexual orientation, and prepares students to lead healthy sexual lives without holding them to unrealistic abstinence-only standards.

Lastly, students need gender-neutral facilities and single occupancy bathrooms in schools. Some students at the listening sessions described going to school nurses' private bathrooms to avoid gender dysphoria and/or bullying. Every public school in Massachusetts should have gender-neutral facilities, and such facilities should be standardized throughout the state.

#### C. Community

Interviewees in several listening sessions described police and other first responders as part of a "bastion of homophobia," meaning that they lack training in how to appropriately deal with LGBTQ individuals in emergency settings. Participants described paramedics misgendering transgender youth and inciting gender dysphoria. Youth and parents both asked for community-level LGBTQ awareness trainings, especially for public servants and first responders. The public education campaign would ideally reach other parents and youth as well, leading to increased family and community knowledge about LGBTQ youth, and overall acceptance.

"Public safety – police, firefighters, EMT, 911 – the first thing they want to know is 'male or female.' The average cop on the beat... doesn't have much exposure."

- Northampton PFLAG participant on first responder training

Multiple participants expressed a specific need for publicly funded grassroots support groups, especially those that can help parents navigate the sometimes overwhelming process of their youth coming out and potentially needing medical or mental health care (for example, enrollment in hormonal affirmation therapy). Support is even more important for underrepresented groups in the LGBTQ population, such as those with intersectional identities who suffer systemic racism in addition to homophobia and/or transphobia. Within the milieu of support groups, communities should also develop databases of appropriate resources, therapists, health providers, and more to ensure that families and youth are linked with appropriate services.

In addition to maintaining an online database of facilities, the state should maintain, in partnership with the Commission, an online database of funding sources, public health services, and other supports specific to the LGBTQ community. Emphasis should be placed on supporting LGBTQ youth in rural areas and youth at risk for homelessness (for example, by providing LGBTQ aware temporary youth housing). Finally, emergency funding for LGBTQ youth suddenly facing homelessness or abuse should be available and advertised online. Survival sex occurs in Massachusetts, especially among homeless LGBTQ populations, and these youth deserve a better safety net option from the state.

"Many of us have been concerned about our kids' personal safety. Some of our kids pass a little more, some of them don't... Is there a hotline for trans kids? Is there a way they can go online and do something through social media? A lot of therapists are booked. They just need someone to talk to."

- Northampton PFLAG participant

### **Endnotes**

- <sup>1</sup> For the purposes of reporting on this data, we have simplified the categories into "transgender students," meaning any student who identified as transgender or as unsure of their gender identity; "other LGBTQ students," meaning any student who reported being lesbian, gay, bisexual, or unsure of their sexual orientation, but did *not* report being transgender or unsure of their gender identity; and "non-LGBTQ students," meaning those who reported a heterosexual orientation and who reported not being transgender or questioning.
- <sup>2</sup> Vallas, R., & Dietrich, S. (2014). One Strike and You're Out: How We Can Eliminate Barriers to Economic Security and Mobility for People with Juvenile Records. *Center for American Progress*.
- <sup>3</sup> Wilson, B. D. M., et al. (2017).
- <sup>4</sup> Lambda Legal. (2016). Protected and Served?: Jails and Prisons. Retrieved from https://www.lambdalegal.org/protected-and-served/jails-and-prisons
- <sup>5</sup> Stemming the Rising Tide: Racial & Ethnic Disparities in Youth Incarceration & Strategies for Change. (2016). The W. Haywood Burns Institute. Retrieved from http://www.burnsinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/Stemming-the-Rising-Tide\_FINAL.pdf
- <sup>6</sup> Wilson, B. D. M., et al. (2017).
- <sup>7</sup> Brockman, B., Cahill S., Henry, V., & Wang, T (2018). Emerging Best Practices for the Management and Treatment of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Questioning, and Intersex Youth in Juvenile Justice Settings. The Fenway Institute and The Center for Prisoner Health and Human Rights. Retrieved from: https://fenwayhealth.org/wp-content/uploads/TFIP-21\_BestPracticesForLGBTYouthInJuvenileJustice\_Brief\_web.pdf
- <sup>1</sup> World Health Organization, *WHO Director-General's Opening Remarks at the Media Briefing on COVID-19*, WHO (March 11, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.who.int/dg/speeches/detail/who-director-general-s-opening-remarks-at-the-media-briefing-on-covid-19---11-march-2020
- ii Isaac Stone Fish, & Maria Krol Sinclair, *Leaked Chinese Virus Database Covers 230 Cities, 640,000 Updates,* Foreign Policy (May 12, 2020). Retrieved from https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/05/12/leaked-chinese-coronavirus-database-number-cases/
- Massachusetts Department of Public Health COVID-19 Dashboard, Dashboard of Public Health Indicators, Commonwealth of Massachusetts Department of Public Health (May 25, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.mass.gov/doc/covid-19-dashboard-may-25-2020/download
- <sup>11</sup> Massachusetts Commission on LGBTQ Youth, *LGBTQ Youth Commission Awards* \$18,000 in COVID-19 Emergency Funds, Urges State Support, Commonwealth of Massachusetts (March 24, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.mass.gov/news/lgbtq-youth-commission-awards-18000-in-covid-19-emergency-funds-urges-state-support
- <sup>12</sup> Deb Riechmann, & Terry Tang, *Trump Dubs COVID-19 'Chinese Virus' Despite Hate Crime Risks*, The Associated Press (March 18, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.usnews.com/news/health-news/articles/2020-03-18/trump-dubs-covid-19-chinese-virus-despite-hate-crime-risks
- <sup>13</sup> Lissandra Villa, 'We're Ignored Completely.' Amid the Pandemic, Undocumented Immigrants Are Essential But Exposed, Time USA (April 17, 2020). Retrieved from https://time.com/5823491/undocumented-immigrants-essential-coronavirus/
- <sup>14</sup> Chris Quintana, *Trump Administration Bars DACA and Undocumented Students From Billions in Federal Aid*, USA Today (April 21, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/education/2020/04/21/daca-undocumented-college-students-barred-emergency-federal-money/3001295001/
- <sup>15</sup> Sarah McCammon, *Trump Administration To Planned Parenthood: Return Coronavirus Relief Funds,* npr (May 21, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.npr.org/2020/05/21/860410536/trump-administration-to-planned-parenthood-return-coronavirus-relief-funds
- <sup>16</sup> Reuters, Wire Service Content, *U.N. Rejects U.S. Claim It Is Using Coronavirus to Promote Abortion*, U.S. News & World Report L.P. (May 21, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.usnews.com/news/world/articles/2020-05-21/unrejects-us-claim-it-is-using-coronavirus-to-promote-abortion

- <sup>17</sup> Katelyn Burns, *The Trump Administration Could Soon Allow Doctors to Discriminate Against LGBTQ People*, Vox Media L.L.C. (April 24, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.vox.com/identities/2020/4/24/21234532/trump-administration-health-care-discriminate-lgbtq
- <sup>18</sup> Viet Tran, *HHS Rule Would Remove Sexual Orientation Data Collection from Federal Child Welfare Reporting System,* The Human Rights Campaign (May 13, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.hrc.org/blog/hhs-rule-would-remove-sexual-orientation-data-collection-from-federal-child
- <sup>19</sup> Michele Kelemen, *Trump Administration Derides 'Wuhan Virus,' As Beijing Extends Aid To Other Countries*, npr (March 18, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.npr.org/2020/03/18/817934559/trump-administration-derides-wuhan-virus-as-beijing-extends-aid-to-other-countri
- <sup>20</sup> Reuters, *China Events of 2016,* Human Rights Watch (March 26, 2016). Retrieved from https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017/country-chapters/china-and-tibet
- <sup>21</sup> Alex Hern, *TikTok's Local Moderation Guidelines Ban Pro-LGBT Content*, Guardian News & Media Limited (September 26, 2019). Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2019/sep/26/tiktoks-local-moderation-guidelines-ban-pro-lgbt-content
- <sup>22</sup> Massachusetts Public Health Association, *Emergency Task Force on Coronavirus & Equity*, MPHA (2020). Retrieved from https://mapublichealth.org/covid19equity/
- <sup>23</sup> Link to recs
- <sup>24</sup> Choi, S. K., Badgett, M. V. L., & Wilson, B. D. M. (2019, December). State Profiles of LGBT Poverty in the United States. Retrieved from https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/publications/state-lgbt-poverty-us/
  <sup>25</sup> *Ibid*.
- <sup>26</sup> Rios, S., & Jarmanning, A. (2020, March 26). Massachusetts Unemployment Claims Skyrocket, Shattering All Previous Records. WBUR. Retrieved from https://www.wbur.org/bostonomix/2020/03/26/massachusetts-unemployment-numbers
- <sup>27</sup> Ryan, Caitlin, David Huebner, Rafael M. Diaz, and Jorge Sanchez. "Family Rejection as a Predictor of Negative Health Outcomes in White and Latino Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Young Adults." Pediatrics 123, no. 1 (January 2009): 346–52
- <sup>28</sup> Russell, S. T., & Fish, J. N. (2016). Mental Health in Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender (LGBT) Youth. Annual Review of Clinical Psychology, 12(1), 465–487. doi: 10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-021815-093153
- <sup>29</sup> Growing up LGBT in America. (n.d.). Retrieved from https://www.hrc.org/files/assets/resources/Growing-Up-LGBT-in-America\_Report.pdf
- <sup>30</sup> Brooks, C. (2020, March 6). Big LGBT friend groups buffer health against bias. Retrieved from https://www.futurity.org/social-network-lgbt-discrimination-health-2298962-2/
- <sup>31</sup> Katie Johnston, *Workers, Advocates Express Safety Concerns About Reopening Plan,* Boston Globe Media Partners, LLC (May 18, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/05/18/nation/workers-advocates-express-safety-concerns-about-reopening-
- plan/?event=event12&fbclid=lwAR2aeeqHFYXkAugNPXrhrGjMNJIDQWepmMoMmDp5ucZudZJ9blxkqF9FS4M <sup>32</sup> Mass.gov, *Reopening Advisory Board*, Commonwealth of Massachusetts (2020). Retrieved from https://www.mass.gov/orgs/reopening-advisory-board
- <sup>33</sup> Task Force on Coronavirus and Equity. Members. Retrieved from https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1XRRCisd4U7X1nUaK71url3QNtRHo6thTzhFKth30FTA/edit#gid=0
- <sup>34</sup> Massachusetts Public Health Association, *Emergency Task Force on Coronavirus & Equity*, MPHA (March 20, 2020). Retrieved from https://mapublichealth.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Coronavirus-Handout-3.20.20.pdf
  <sup>35</sup> Sean Cahill, *Gender Identity and Sexual Orientation Should Be Included in COVID-19 Testing*, Boston Globe Media Partners, LLC (May 20, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/05/20/opinion/gender-identity-sexual-orientation-should-be-included-covid-19-testing/
- <sup>36</sup> Andrew Ryan and Kay Lazar, *State Releases Sparse Coronavirus Race and Ethnicity Data, Making Virus's Impact Hard to Assess* (April 8, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/04/08/nation/state-releases-sparse-coronavirus-race-ethnicity-data-making-viruss-impact-hard-
- assess/?et\_rid=823164204&s\_campaign=metroheadlines:newsletter <sup>37</sup> *Ibid*.
- <sup>38</sup> Kimberly Atkins, *Pressley Wants Race-Specific Coronavirus Data in Next Relief Bill* (April 7, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.wbur.org/news/2020/04/07/pressley-race-data-requirement-coronavirus

- <sup>39</sup> Massachusetts Department of Public Health, *Massachusetts Department of Public Health COVID-19 Dashboard* (May 10, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.mass.gov/doc/covid-19-dashboard-may-10-2020/download
- <sup>40</sup> Massachusetts Public Health Association, *Public Health Association Applauds Signing of "An Act Addressing COVID-19 Data Collection and Disparities in Treatment* (June 8, 2020). Retrieved from https://mapublichealth.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/Press-Release-COVID-19-Data-Collection-and-Disparities-Bill.pdf
- <sup>41</sup> Bethany L. Jones and Jonathan S. Jones, *Gov. Cuomo is Wrong, COVID-19 is Anything but an Equalizer* (April 5, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2020/04/05/gov-cuomo-is-wrong-covid-19-is-anything-an-equalizer/
- <sup>42</sup> Carlene Pavlos, *COVID-19 Rate for Latinx and Black Residents Three Times That of White Residents, According to New Analysis*, MPHA (April 22, 2020). Retrieved from https://mapublichealth.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Press-Release-Data-Disparities-4.22.20-Final.pdf <sup>43</sup> *Ibid*.
- <sup>44</sup> Carlene Pavlos, Cheryl Bartlett, and Sandro Galea, *Slowing the Spread of COVID-19 the Right Way* (March 21, 2020). Retrieved from https://commonwealthmagazine.org/opinion/slowing-the-spread-of-covid-19-the-right-way/ <sup>45</sup> Massachusetts Department of Public Health, *Count and Rate (per 100,000) of Confirmed COVID-19 Cases in MA by City/Town, January 1, 2020 May 6, 2020.* Retrieved from https://www.mass.gov/doc/confirmed-covid-19-cases-in-ma-by-citytown-january-1-2020-may-6-2020-0/download
- <sup>46</sup> Yvonne Abraham, *In Chelsea, the Deadly Consequences of Air Pollution* (April 29, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/04/29/metro/chelsea-deadly-consequences-dirty-air/
  <sup>47</sup> *Ibid*.
- <sup>48</sup> Massachusetts Public Health Association, *Emergency Task Force on Coronavirus & Equity*, MPHA (2020). Retrieved from https://mapublichealth.org/covid19equity/
- <sup>49</sup> Massachusetts Public Health Association, *Emergency Task Force on Coronavirus and Equity*, <a href="https://mapublichealth.org/covid19equity/">https://mapublichealth.org/covid19equity/</a>. Similarly, Health Law Advocates has issued a set of policy recommendations around health care access that overlap with many of the recommendations published by MPHA, which can be found here: <a href="https://www.healthlawadvocates.org/about/responding-to-covid-19">https://www.healthlawadvocates.org/about/responding-to-covid-19</a>
- <sup>50</sup> Andy Rosen, *Rollins believes many domestic violence, child abuse cases are going unreported*, Boston Globe (May 10, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/05/10/nation/rollins-believes-many-domestic-violence-child-abuse-cases-are-going-unreported/
- <sup>51</sup> Yvonne Abraham, *How do you escape an abuser in a pandemic?*, Boston Globe (April15, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/04/15/metro/how-do-you-escape-an-abuser-pandemic/?et\_rid=823164204&s\_campaign=metroheadlines:newsletter
- <sup>52</sup> Ally Donnelly and Jim Haddadin, *Child Abuse Reports Drop 50% in Mass. During Coronavirus Pandemic*, NBC Boston (April 28, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.nbcboston.com/news/local/child-abuse-reports-drop-50-in-mass-during-coronavirus-pandemic/2114681/
- <sup>53</sup> Sejal Singh and Laura E. Durso, *Widespread Discrimination Continues to Shape LGBT People's Lives in Both Subtle and Significant Ways*, Center for American Progress (May 2, 2017). Retrieved from https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbtq-rights/news/2017/05/02/429529/widespread-discrimination-continues-shape-lgbt-peoples-lives-subtle-significant-ways/
- Sharita Gruberg, An Effective Response to the Coronavirus Requires Targeted Assistance to LGBTQ People,
   Center for American Progress (April 9, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbtq-rights/news/2020/04/09/482895/effective-response-coronavirus-requires-targeted-assistance-lgbtq-people/
   Human Rights Campaign, The Lives and Livelihoods of Many in the LGBTQ Community are at Risk Amidst
   COVID-19 Crisis, https://www.hrc.org/resources/the-lives-and-livelihoods-of-many-in-the-lgbtq-community-are-at-risk-amidst
- <sup>56</sup> Sharita Gruberg, *An Effective Response to the Coronavirus Requires Targeted Assistance to LGBTQ People,* Center for American Progress (April 9, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbtq-rights/news/2020/04/09/482895/effective-response-coronavirus-requires-targeted-assistance-lgbtq-people/
- <sup>58</sup> Tim Logan, *Baker signs bill blocking evictions during coronavirus crisis*, Boston Globe (April 20, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/04/20/business/baker-signs-bill-blocking-evictions-during-coronavirus/ <sup>59</sup> *Ibid*.

- <sup>60</sup> Isaiah Thompson, *One In Three Among Boston Homeless Have Tested Positive For Coronavirus, City Officials Say*, WGBH (April 7, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.wgbh.org/news/local-news/2020/04/07/one-in-three-among-boston-homeless-have-tested-positive-for-coronavirus-city-officials-say
- <sup>61</sup> Leo Beletsky, *Memo: Fighting the Coronavirus and Protecting the Unhoused*, Data for Progress, https://www.dataforprogress.org/memos/fighting-the-coronavirus-and-protecting-the-unhoused <sup>62</sup> *Ibid*.
- 63 Ibid.
- <sup>64</sup> Human Rights Campaign, *The Lives and Livelihoods of Many in the LGBTQ Community are at Risk Amidst COVID-19 Crisis*, <a href="https://www.hrc.org/resources/the-lives-and-livelihoods-of-many-in-the-lgbtq-community-are-at-risk-amidst">https://www.hrc.org/resources/the-lives-and-livelihoods-of-many-in-the-lgbtq-community-are-at-risk-amidst</a>
- <sup>65</sup> Elizabeth Bibi, *HRC and PSB Research Release Data on the Economic Impact of COVID-19 on the LGBTQ Community*, Human Rights Campaign (April 23, 2020), <a href="https://www.hrc.org/blog/hrc-and-psb-research-release-data-on-the-economic-impact-of-covid-19-LGBTQ">https://www.hrc.org/blog/hrc-and-psb-research-release-data-on-the-economic-impact-of-covid-19-LGBTQ</a>
- <sup>66</sup> Feeding America, *Feeding America Network Faces Soaring Demand, Plummeting Supply Due to COVID-19 Crisis*, (April 8, 2020), <a href="https://www.feedingamerica.org/about-us/press-room/soaring-demand-plummeting-supply?utm\_source=MAP+Newsletter&utm\_campaign=0ae1e874ec-">https://www.feedingamerica.org/about-us/press-room/soaring-demand-plummeting-supply?utm\_source=MAP+Newsletter&utm\_campaign=0ae1e874ec-</a>
- EMAIL\_CAMPAIGN\_COVID19\_FOOD\_INSECURITY\_2020\_04\_15&utm\_medium=email&utm\_term=0\_ec825b19cf-0ae1e874ec-45068863
- 67 Ibid.
- <sup>68</sup> Taylor N.T. Brown, Adam P. Romero, and Gary J. Gates, *Food Insecurity and SNAP Participation in the LGBT Community*, UCLA School of Law Williams Institute (July 2016), <a href="https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/publications/lgbt-food-insecurity-snap/">https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/publications/lgbt-food-insecurity-snap/</a>
- 69 Ibid.
- <sup>70</sup> Rosenbaum, J., & Jackson, E. (2020, May 17). Shut down DCF's homeless pipeline. Retrieved from https://commonwealthmagazine.org/opinion/shut-down-dcfs-homeless-pipeline/
  <sup>71</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>72</sup> Department of Youth Services. (2020). Retrieved from https://www.mass.gov/orgs/department-of-youth-services
- <sup>73</sup> Massachusetts Department of Youth Services, *Emergency Guidance Re Virtual Court Hearings*, Commonwealth of Massachusetts (March 30, 2020), <a href="https://www.mass.gov/guidance/emergency-guidance-re-virtual-court-hearings">https://www.mass.gov/guidance/emergency-guidance-re-virtual-court-hearings</a>
- <sup>74</sup> Deborah Becker, Mass. High Court Rules Some Prisoners Will Be Eligible For Release Due To COVID-19, WBUR (April 3, 2020), <a href="https://www.wbur.org/news/2020/04/03/sjc-prisoners-emergency-petition-ruling">https://www.wbur.org/news/2020/04/03/sjc-prisoners-emergency-petition-ruling</a>
  <sup>75</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>76</sup> Deborah Becker, *New Legal Action To Free Massachusetts Prisoners Due To COVID-19*, WBUR (April 17, 2020), https://www.wbur.org/commonhealth/2020/04/17/massachusetts-jail-prison-covid-19-coronavirus
- <sup>77</sup> https://malegislature.gov/Bills/191/H4652
- <sup>78</sup> See the Commission's report on homelessness that follows, which cites several studies as well as the annual Massachusetts Youth Count.
- <sup>79</sup> UNAIDS, Sex workers must not be left behind in the response to COVID-19, (April 8, 2020), https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/pressreleaseandstatementarchive/2020/april/20200408\_sex-workers-covid-19?utm\_source=UNAIDS+Newsletter&utm\_campaign=33f0f069fa-20200408\_sex-workers-covid-19&utm\_medium=email&utm\_term=0\_e7a6256e25-33f0f069fa-109838665
- <sup>80</sup> International Committee on the Rights of Sex Workers in Europe, *Press Release: Over 100 NGOs Endorse A Statement Calling For Emergency Support To Sex Workers Amid The Covid-19 Crisis*, (April 23, 2020), <a href="https://www.sexworkeurope.org/news/news-region/press-release-over-100-ngos-endorse-statement-calling-emergency-support-sex-workers">https://www.sexworkeurope.org/news/news-region/press-release-over-100-ngos-endorse-statement-calling-emergency-support-sex-workers</a>
- 81 Skye Wheeler, Sex Workers Struggle to Survive Covid-19 Pandemic, Human Rights Watch (May 4, 2020),
   https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/05/04/sex-workers-struggle-survive-covid-19-pandemic#
   82 Ibid.
- <sup>83</sup> UNAIDS, Sex workers must not be left behind in the response to COVID-19, (April 8, 2020). Retrieved from https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/pressreleaseandstatementarchive/2020/april/20200408\_sex-workers-covid-19?utm\_source=UNAIDS+Newsletter&utm\_campaign=33f0f069fa-20200408\_sex-workers-covid-19&utm\_medium=email&utm\_term=0\_e7a6256e25-33f0f069fa-109838665

<sup>84</sup> Massachusetts Commission on Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer, and Questioning Youth. (2019). Massachusetts Commission on LGBTQ Youth: 2020 Report and Recommendations. Retrieved from https://www.mass.gov/annual-recommendations

- <sup>85</sup> While family is a broad term that can encompass many different types of relationships (adoptive, chosen, biological), we refer to family most often as immediate family (parents and siblings) and grandparents, aunts, uncles, stepparents, and stepsiblings. This by no means suggests that these are the only relationships that are worth exploring as trusted adults, mentors, teachers, and peers can all have important impacts on the life of LGBTQ youth. However, for the purposes of this report, we primarily refer to family as the LGBTQ youth's primary caretaker(s), whether adoptive or biological, and any other close familial relationships such as siblings, grandparents, aunts, or uncles.
- <sup>86</sup> Katz-Wise, Sabra L., Margaret Rosario, and Michael Tsappis. "LGBT Youth and Family Acceptance." Pediatric Clinics of North America 63, no. 6 (December 2016): 1011–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pcl.2016.07.005
- <sup>87</sup> Ryan, Caitlin, David Huebner, Rafael M. Diaz, and Jorge Sanchez. "Family Rejection as a Predictor of Negative Health Outcomes in White and Latino Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Young Adults." Pediatrics 123, no. 1 (January 2009): 346–52.
- <sup>88</sup> Russell, S. T. & Fish, J. N. (2019). Sexual minority youth, social change, and health: A developmental collision. *Research in Human Development*, *16*, 5-20.
- <sup>89</sup> Raifman, J., Charlton, B. M., Arrington-Sanders, R., Chan, P. A., ..., & McConnell, M. (2019). Sexual orientation and suicide attempt disparities among US adolescents: 2009-2017. *Pediatrics*, *145*(3), 1-11.
- <sup>90</sup> McInroy, L. B., McCloskey, R. J., Craig, S. L., 7 Eaton, A. D. (2019). LGBTQ+ youths' community engagement and resource seeking online versus offline. *Journal of Technology in Human Services*, *37*(4), 315-333.
- <sup>91</sup> Puckett, Julia A., Eva N. Woodward, Ethan H. Mereish, and David W. Pantalone. "Parental Rejection Following Sexual Orientation Disclosure: Impact on Internalized Homophobia, Social Support, and Mental Health." LGBT Health 2, no. 3 (September 2015): 265–69. https://doi.org/10.1089/lgbt.2013.0024.
- <sup>92</sup> Martinez, Katherine, and Courtney McDonald. "Childhood Familial Victimization: An Exploration of Gender and Sexual Identity Using the Scale of Negative Family Interactions." Journal of Interpersonal Violence, November 1, 2017, 886260517739289. https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260517739289.
- <sup>93</sup> Massachusetts Commission on LGBTQ Youth. (2017, November 29). Guidance for Massachusetts State Agencies: Workplace Practices to Recognize Gender Identity Diversity. Retrieved from https://www.mass.gov/special-guidance-for-state-agencies
- <sup>94</sup> Salazar, A. M., Haggerty, K. P., Barkan, S. E., Peterson, R., Furlong, M. E., Kim, E., Cole, J. J., & Colito, J. M. (2019). Supporting LGBTQ+ foster teens: Development of a relationship-focused, self-guided curriculum for foster families. *Sexuality Research and Social Policy*, 1-13.
- <sup>95</sup> Schofield, G., Cossar, J., Ward, E., Larsson, B., & Belderson, P. (2019). Providing a secure base for LGBTQ young people in foster care: The role of foster carers. *Child & Family Social Work, 24,* 372-381.
- <sup>96</sup> Salazar, A. M., Haggerty, K. P., Barkan, S. E., Peterson, R., Furlong, M. E., Kim, E., Cole, J. J., & Colito, J. M. (2019). Supporting LGBTQ+ foster teens: Development of a relationship-focused, self-guided curriculum for foster families. *Sexuality Research and Social Policy*, 1-13.
- <sup>98</sup> Morton, Matthew H., Amy Dworsky, Jennifer L. Matjasko, Susanna R. Curry, David Schlueter, Raúl Chávez, and Anne F. Farrell. "Prevalence and Correlates of Youth Homelessness in the United States." The Journal of Adolescent Health: Official Publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine 62, no. 1 (January 2018): 14–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2017.10.006.
- <sup>99</sup> Castellanos, H. Daniel. "The Role of Institutional Placement, Family Conflict, and Homosexuality in Homelessness Pathways Among Latino LGBT Youth in New York City." Journal of Homosexuality 63, no. 5 (2016): 601–32. https://doi.org/10.1080/00918369.2015.1111108.
- <sup>100</sup> Katz-Wise, S. L., Sansfaçon, A. P., Bogart, L. M., Rosal, M. C., & Ehrensaft, D. (2019). Lessons from a community-based participatory research study with transgender and gender nonfonforming youth and their families. *Action Research*, *17*(2), 186-207.
- <sup>101</sup> Grafsky, Erika L., Katherine Hickey, Hoa N. Nguyen, and John D. Wall. "Youth Disclosure of Sexual Orientation to Siblings and Extended Family." Family Relations 67, no. 1 (February 2018): 147–60. https://doi.org/10.1111/fare.12299.

<sup>102</sup> *Ibid.* 

<sup>103</sup> Gower, Amy L., G. Nic Rider, Camille Brown, Barbara J. McMorris, Eli Coleman, Lindsay A. Taliaferro, and Marla E. Eisenberg. "Supporting Transgender and Gender Diverse Youth: Protection Against Emotional Distress and Substance Use." American Journal of Preventive Medicine 55, no. 6 (December 2018): 787–94. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2018.06.030.

<sup>104</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>105</sup> *Ibid.* 

<sup>106</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>107</sup> McInroy, L. B., McCloskey, R. J., Craig, S. L., 7 Eaton, A. D. (2019). LGBTQ+ youths' community engagement and resource seeking online versus offline. *Journal of Technology in Human Services, 37*(4), 315-333.

108 Castellanos, H. Daniel. (2016).

<sup>109</sup> Katz-Wise, Sabra L., Diane Ehrensaft, Ralph Vetters, Michelle Forcier, and S. Bryn Austin. "Family Functioning and Mental Health of Transgender and Gender-Nonconforming Youth in the Trans Teen and Family Narratives Project." The Journal of Sex Research 55, no. 4–5 (June 13, 2018): 582–90.

https://doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2017.1415291.

<sup>110</sup> *Ibid.* 

111 *Ibid*.

<sup>112</sup> Chan, Christian D. "Families as Transformative Allies to Trans Youth of Color: Positioning Intersectionality as Analysis to Demarginalize Political Systems of Oppression." Journal of GLBT Family Studies 14, no. 1–2 (March 15, 2018): 43–60. https://doi.org/10.1080/1550428X.2017.1421336.

<sup>113</sup> Simons, Lisa, Sheree M. Schrager, Leslie F. Clark, Marvin Belzer, and Johanna Olson. "Parental Support and Mental Health among Transgender Adolescents." The Journal of Adolescent Health: Official Publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine 53, no. 6 (December 2013): 791–93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2013.07.019.

<sup>114</sup> Westwater, J. J., Riley, E. A., & Peterson, G. M. (2019). What about the family in youth gender diversity? A literature review. *International Journal of Transgenderism*, *20*(4), 351-370.

<sup>115</sup> Field, Taylor L., et al. (2016).

<sup>116</sup> Menvielle, et al. (2011).

<sup>117</sup> Newcomb, Michael E., Brian A. Feinstein, Margaret Matson, Kathryn Macapagal, and Brian Mustanski. "I Have No Idea What's Going On Out There:' Parents' Perspectives on Promoting Sexual Health in Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Adolescents." Sexuality Research & Social Policy: Journal of NSRC: SR & SP 15, no. 2 (June 2018): 111–22. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13178-018-0326-0.

<sup>118</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>119</sup> Menvielle, et al. (2011).

<sup>120</sup> Newcomb, Michael E., et al. (2018).

<sup>121</sup> McCormick, A. & Baldridge, S. (2019). Family acceptance and faith: Understanding the acceptance processes of parents of LGBTQ youth. *Social Work & Christianity*, *46*(1), 32-40.

<sup>122</sup> Grafsky, Erika L., et al. (2018).

123 Chan, Christian D. (2018)

<sup>124</sup> *Ibid*.